JHEP

Published for SISSA by 🖉 Springer

RECEIVED: September 3, 2015 ACCEPTED: October 21, 2015 PUBLISHED: November 20, 2015

$O(\mathsf{D},\mathsf{D})$ covariant Noether currents and global charges in double field theory

Jeong-Hyuck Park,^a Soo-Jong Rey,^{b,c} Woohyun Rim^b and Yuho Sakatani^b

- ^aDepartment of Physics, Sogang University, Seoul, 04107 Korea
- ^bSchool of Physics and Astronomy, Seoul National University, Seoul. 08862 Korea
- ^cFields, Gravity & Strings, Center for Theoretical Physics of the Universe, Institute for Basic Sciences, Daejeon, 34047 Korea
- *E-mail:* park@sogang.ac.kr, sjrey@snu.ac.kr, w890702@snu.ac.kr, yuho@cc.kyoto-su.ac.jp

ABSTRACT: Double field theory is an approach for massless modes of string theory, unifying and geometrizing all gauge invariance in manifest $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ covariant manner. In this approach, we derive off-shell conserved Noether current and corresponding Noether potential associated with unified gauge invariance. We add Wald-type counter two-form to the Noether potential and define conserved global charges as surface integral. We check our $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ covariant formula against various string backgrounds, both geometric and non-geometric. In all cases we examined, we find perfect agreements with previous results. Our formula facilitates to evaluate momenta along not only ordinary spacetime directions but also dual spacetime directions on equal footing. From this, we confirm recent assertion that null wave in doubled spacetime is the same as macroscopic fundamental string in ordinary spacetime.

KEYWORDS: String Duality, Classical Theories of Gravity, Space-Time Symmetries

ARXIV EPRINT: 1507.07545

Contents

1	Introduction and summary	1
2	Review: semi-covariant formulation of double field theory	4
3	Off-shell Noether current, Noether potential and global charge	11
	3.1 Noether analysis on DFT of NS-NS sector	11
	3.2 Conserved global charges	15
	3.3 Extension to Yang-Mills and cosmological constant sectors	17
4	Applications	19
	4.1 Pure Einstein gravity	20
	4.2 Null wave	21
	4.3 Fundamental string	22
	4.4 Non-Riemannian geometry T-dual to fundamental string	24
	4.5 Reissner-Nordström black hole	25
	4.6 Black five-brane	25
	4.7 Linear dilaton background	26
5	Discussion	27
\mathbf{A}	DFT-Noether potential	28
в	Fall-off behaviour at infinity in the asymptotically flat case	29
С	Conserved global charge in Einstein frame	29

For out of olde feldes, aas men seith, Cometh al this newe corn fro yeer to yere; And out of olde bokes, in good feith, Cometh al this newe science that men lere. — Geoffrey Chaucer

1 Introduction and summary

String theory is known to possess enormous (possibly infinite-dimensional) symmetry that goes beyond the scope of conventional field theories. Double Field Theory (DFT) [1–5] is a new approach for keeping manifest the (\mathbb{R} -valued extension of) $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ T-duality symmetries as well as unifying and geometrizing all gauge invariance of the massless fields in string theory. It dispenses full-fledged string theory while retaining theory's most salient features, so the approach offers a novel and effective method for investigating stringy characters and gaining physical insights to intricacies of the string theory.

The novelty of DFT is doubling the spacetime dimensions at the benefit of geometrizing all gauge invariance of the graviton, Kalb-Ramond, and Yang-Mills fields (further the equations of motion are invariant under a constant shift in the dilaton field). These massless fields live in this doubled spacetime; not only vacuum configuration but also physical excitations above the vacuum extend through the doubled spacetime. Yet, the theory should be constrained such that actual mechanical degrees of freedom live on a middledimensional subspace of the doubled spacetime. Therefore, the DFT poses a novel question for how Noether currents associated with asymptotic symmetries of the massless fields and global charges associated with their physical excitations are measured in the doubled spacetime in $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ covariant manner.¹ This work constitutes the answer we found for this question.

To be specific, we shall proceed with the Lagrangian formulation of the 'heterotic' DFT, whose field contents include the NS-NS sector coupled to Yang-Mills [6, 7] (cf. [8–10]). Our main result is summarized by the O(D, D)-covariant expression of a generic conserved global charge, spelled in eq. (3.56), which we copy here:

$$Q_{\text{total}}[X] = \oint_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{AB} \ e^{-2d} \left[K^{[AB]} + 2X^{[A}B^{B]} + \frac{1}{g_{\text{YM}}^2} \operatorname{Tr} \left\{ 12(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})^{[AB}V^{C]}X_C \right\} \right].$$
(1.1)

The first two terms in the integrand correspond to the NS-NS sector DFT version of the Noether (or Komar) potential and its counter-correction *a la* Wald [11–13]. The last term is the contribution of the Yang-Mills sector that is coupled minimally to the DFT. Using this formula, we can compute conserved global charges such as mass, doubled translational momenta, and angular momenta. We could also study the asymptotic symmetry algebra, which we relegate to a future work.

In gauge and gravity theories, symmetry currents and conserved charges play important roles in analyzing classical and quantum dynamics. In the Hamiltonian formulation, the Arnowitt-Deser-Misner (ADM) [14] approach constructs these conserved charges, which are related to Hamiltonian surface terms that should be added to constraints for well-defined Hamiltonian generators. Using this approach, their algebras were studied in a variety of contexts [15–18].

In Lagrangian formulation with a well-defined action functional, which was developed after the Hamiltonian formulation, the conserved currents are derived by the Noether theorem and the global charges are obtained as hypersurface integral of the current densities. However, proper Lagrangian formulation of symmetry currents and conserved charges are often complicated by the background vacuum configuration and also by fall-off behaviour of dynamical excitations. This is because global symmetry is defined by the asymptotic symmetry set by the orbit of gauge or diffeomorphism transformations at infinity with the common asymptotic behaviour. In other words, a specific choice of the asymptotic boundary condition puts the true local symmetries to a subset of the full gauge or diffeomorphism

¹By the O(D, D) covariance of DFT, we just mean the counterpart to the GL(D) covariance of gravity.

group. If the quotient of the full gauge or diffeomorphism transformation by this subset is nontrivial, it defines the asymptotic symmetries associated with the chosen boundary conditions. For some representative works that touch on these issues in various dimensions and that deals with physical implications, see, for example, [19]–[23].

The Lagrangian formulation for the symmetry currents and conserved charges [24–26] has the advantage of manifest covariance. In this formulation, however, the action may in general contain boundary terms, which play an important role. Though not contributing to the equations of motion, the surface terms contribute to setting boundary conditions. Accordingly, the asymptotic symmetries depend sensitively on the boundary terms in the action. Here is a good place to recall them in the context of the ordinary metric formulation of gravity. The well-defined variational principle that yields the Einstein's equation is provided by the Einstein-Hilbert action,

$$I = \frac{1}{16\pi G_N} \left[\int_{\Sigma_d} \sqrt{-g} R(g) + 2 \oint_{\partial \Sigma_d} \sqrt{|h|} (K - K_0) \right].$$
(1.2)

Here, Σ_d is a general pseudo-Riemannian manifold with metric g as the second fundamental form, $\partial \Sigma_d$ is a (spacelike, lightlike or timelike) boundary of Σ_d with induced metric h. The surface term, the Gibbons-Hawking term,² allows its variation to counter off variations of the derivative of the metric so that Dirichlet boundary condition for the metric suffices.

The action is not just for facilitating equations of motion as the condition for stationary configuration. Associated with large diffeomorphism gauge transformations, one can construct conserved Noether currents and global charges from the action. The global gauge transformations have support at asymptotic boundary ∂M_{d-1} of a timelike or lightlike hypersurface M_{d-1} in Σ_d . However, in order to be able to express them as surface integrals at ∂M_{d-1} , the metric should additionally obey Dirichlet boundary condition at ∂M_{d-1} . For instance, in asymptotically flat spacetime, the action must maintain the property that a physical excitation belongs to stationary configuration under all possible variations preserving asymptotic flatness.

With the Gibbons-Hawking surface term alone, the action renders its on-shell variation a non-zero surface term. However, the hypersurface where the requisite counterterm is embedded is forced to fluctuate and so its variation is no longer well-defined. This difficulty can be lifted by replacing the Gibbons-Hawking term by a new counterterm which is a local function of boundary metric and Ricci curvature only and hence independent of an embedding. A concrete proposal along this direction was put forward in asymptotic flat spacetime [27]–[29] and in asymptotic (anti) de Sitter spacetime [30]. Such counterterm renders a well-posed variational principle for all deformations of the metric consistent with asymptotic flatness. Furthermore, such a counterterm also facilitates the computation of conserved global charges in a procedure similar to that of Brown and York [32].

To explain the Noether currents and conserved global charges, i.e. (1.1), in a selfcontained manner and to apply them to various known string theory backgrounds, we organized this paper as follows. In section 2, we first review the semi-covariant formulation of DFT, closely following the formulation developed in [33–36]. The formalism based on the

²See [31] for a DFT extension of Gibbons-Hawking term.

semi-covariant derivative and its complete covariantization is essential to decode our results. Section 3 contains main results of this paper. We first derive an off-shell conserved Noether current, J^A (3.26), and corresponding Noether potential, K^{AB} (3.27), which originates from the generalized diffeomorphism invariance of DFT. Meanwhile, we also identify the DFT extension of the off-shell conserved Einstein curvature tensor, $\nabla_A G^{AB} = 0$ (3.13). We then follow the prescription by Wald [11–13] (see also [37, 38]). Introducing counter corrections, we modify the off-shell conserved Noether current and the potential, \hat{J}^A (3.37), \hat{K}^{AB} (3.38). The integration of the modified Noether current defines the O(D, D)-covariant conserved global charge. After finishing our analysis on the pure NS-NS sector DFT, we generalize to include Yang-Mills [6, 7] as well as cosmological constant. In section 4, we apply our general result to various known backgrounds, which include fundamental string [39], Reissner-Nordström black hole, black five-brane [40] and linear dilaton background [41]. We find perfect agreement. We further consider genuine DFT (or stringy) backgrounds such as nullwave in doubled spacetime [42] and non-Riemannian background [36]. We evaluate their momenta along not only ordinary spatial or temporal directions but also dual directions. We confirm the assertion of Berkeley, Berman and Rudolph [42] that a massless null wave in doubled spacetime is identifiable with a macroscopic fundamental string in ordinary spacetime.

In the appendix, we relegated some useful technical formulae and detailed analysis of the asymptotic fall-off behaviour at infinity.

Note added. While we were finishing this paper, we became aware of the work by C. Blair [43], which also studies conserved charges in DFT.

2 Review: semi-covariant formulation of double field theory

We begin with self-contained review of the semi-covariant formulation of the bosonic DFT for the NS-NS sector [33, 34] and also the Yang-Mills sector [6, 7]. They constitute the massless modes of string theory at leading order in string coupling perturbation theory. For further extensions beyond the leading order, we refer readers to [44] for fermions, [45] for the R-R sector, and [46–48] for the (gauged) maximal and half-maximal supersymmetric completions.³

The DFT is defined over the doubled, (D + D)-dimensional spacetime. Denote the O(D, D) vector indices by capital Latin letters, $A, B, C, \dots = 1, 2, \dots, D+D$. There exists a unique O(D, D) invariant constant metric,

$$\mathcal{J}_{AB} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1\\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (2.1)

Using this invariant metric, we freely raise and lower the O(D, D) tensor indices.

³In particular, thanks to the twofold spin groups, i.e. $\mathbf{Spin}(1,9) \times \mathbf{Spin}(9,1)$, the distinction between IIA and IIB disappears [46], and the maximal D = 10 supersymmetric double field theory *unifies* IIA and IIB supergravities.

The actual physics is realized in *D*-dimensional subspace. As the DFT starts with doubled (D + D)-dimensional spacetime, this doubled spacetime must be projected appropriately. We do this by imposing the property that the doubled coordinate system satisfies *local equivalence relations* [35, 36],

$$x^A \simeq x^A + \phi(x)\partial^A \varphi(x),$$
 (2.2)

which was termed as 'coordinate gauge symmetry'. In (2.2), $\phi(x)$ and $\varphi(x)$ are arbitrary smooth functions in DFT. Each equivalence class or each gauge orbit defined by the equivalence relation (2.2) represents a single physical point, and diffeomorphism invariance refers to a symmetry under arbitrary reparametrizations of the gauge orbits.

The equivalence relation (2.2) is realized in DFT by enforcing that arbitrary functions and their arbitrary derivatives, denoted here collectively by Φ , are invariant under the coordinate gauge transformations *shift*,

$$\Phi(x + \Delta) = \Phi(x), \qquad \Delta^A = \phi \partial^A \varphi.$$
(2.3)

The coordinate gauge symmetry can be also realized as a local Noether symmetry on a string worldsheet [36].

The symmetry under the coordinate gauge transformation (2.3) is equivalent (i.e. necessary [35] and sufficient [36]) to the section condition [5],

$$\partial_A \partial^A = 0. \tag{2.4}$$

Acting on arbitrary functions, Φ , Φ' , and their products, the section condition leads to

$$\partial_A \partial^A \Phi = 0$$
 (weak constraint), $\partial_A \Phi \partial^A \Phi' = 0$ (strong constraint). (2.5)

Diffeomorphism transformation in the doubled-yet-gauged coordinate system is generated by a generalized Lie derivative [1, 49, 50]. Acting on *n*-indexed field, it is defined by

$$\hat{\mathcal{L}}_X T_{A_1 \cdots A_n} := X^B \partial_B T_{A_1 \cdots A_n} + \omega_T \partial_B X^B T_{A_1 \cdots A_n} + \sum_{i=1}^n (\partial_{A_i} X_B - \partial_B X_{A_i}) T_{A_1 \cdots A_{i-1}}{}^B_{A_{i+1} \cdots A_n} .$$

$$(2.6)$$

Here, ω_T denotes the weight of the *T* field. In particular, the generalized Lie derivative of the $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ invariant metric is trivial,

$$\hat{\mathcal{L}}_X \mathcal{J}_{AB} = 0. \tag{2.7}$$

The commutator of the generalized Lie derivatives is closed by the C-bracket [1, 3],

$$\left[\hat{\mathcal{L}}_X, \hat{\mathcal{L}}_Y\right] = \hat{\mathcal{L}}_{[X,Y]_{\rm C}}, \qquad [X,Y]_{\rm C}^A = X^B \partial_B Y^A - Y^B \partial_B X^A + \frac{1}{2} Y^B \partial^A X_B - \frac{1}{2} X^B \partial^A Y_B.$$
(2.8)

In the NS-NS sector, dynamical contents of the DFT consist of the dilaton, d(x), and a pair of the projection fields P_{AB} , \bar{P}_{AB} , obeying the properties

$$P_{AB} = P_{BA}, \qquad \bar{P}_{AB} = \bar{P}_{BA}, \qquad P_A{}^B P_B{}^C = P_A{}^C, \qquad \bar{P}_A{}^B \bar{P}_B{}^C = \bar{P}_A{}^C.$$
 (2.9)

Further, the projection fields are orthogonal and complementary:

$$P_A{}^B \bar{P}_B{}^C = 0, \qquad \bar{P}_A{}^B P_B{}^C = 0, \qquad P_{AB} + \bar{P}_{AB} = \mathcal{J}_{AB}.$$
 (2.10)

The two projection fields are not independent, since

$$P_A{}^B + \bar{P}_A{}^B = \mathcal{J}_A{}^B. \tag{2.11}$$

The dynamical contents are contained (in addition to the dilaton) in the difference of the projection fields

$$P_{AB} - P_{AB} = \mathcal{H}_{AB}. \tag{2.12}$$

This is the well-known generalized metric [5], which can be also independently defined as a symmetric O(D, D) element having the properties

$$\mathcal{H}_{AB} = \mathcal{H}_{BA}$$
 and $\mathcal{H}_{A}{}^{B}\mathcal{H}_{B}{}^{C} = \delta_{A}{}^{C}.$ (2.13)

The projection fields and dilaton are naturally in the string frame. To facilitate the O(D, D) invariant integral calculus, we assign the scaling weight of these fields as

$$\omega[P] = \omega[\bar{P}] = 0, \qquad \omega[e^{-2d}] = 1.$$
 (2.14)

The central construction of the DFT starts with the semi-covariant derivative, defined by [33, 34]

$$\nabla_C T_{A_1 A_2 \cdots A_n} := \partial_C T_{A_1 A_2 \cdots A_n} - \omega_T \Gamma^B{}_{BC} T_{A_1 A_2 \cdots A_n} + \sum_{i=1}^n \Gamma_{C A_i}{}^B T_{A_1 \cdots A_{i-1} B A_{i+1} \cdots A_n}, \quad (2.15)$$

The connection is defined by [34]:⁴

$$\Gamma_{CAB} = 2 \left(P \partial_C P \bar{P} \right)_{[AB]} + 2 \left(\bar{P}_{[A}{}^D \bar{P}_{B]}{}^E - P_{[A}{}^D P_{B]}{}^E \right) \partial_D P_{EC} - \frac{4}{D-1} \left(\bar{P}_{C[A} \bar{P}_{B]}{}^D + P_{C[A} P_{B]}{}^D \right) \left(\partial_D d + (P \partial^E P \bar{P})_{[ED]} \right) ,$$
(2.16)

Below, we shall elaborate the uniqueness of this connection. The semi-covariant derivative obeys the Leibniz rule and annihilates the O(D, D) invariant constant metric:

$$\nabla_A \mathcal{J}_{BC} = 0. \tag{2.17}$$

Unlike the Levi-Civita connection in the Riemannian Einstein gravity, the diffeomorphism transformation (2.6) cannot put the connection (2.16) to vanish pointwise in doubled spacetime. One may view this as failure of the equivalence principle. This is not surprising since it is know that in string theory the equivalence principle no longer holds due to the Kalb-Ramond field and the dilaton field.

⁴In this review of the *bosonic* DFT, we focus on the above 'torsionless' connection (2.16). Yet, in *supersymmetric* DFT, it is necessary to include torsions in order to ensure the '1.5 formalism' [45-47].

The semi-covariant Riemann curvature calculates the field strength of the connection (2.16):

$$S_{ABCD} := \frac{1}{2} \left(R_{ABCD} + R_{CDAB} - \Gamma^{E}{}_{AB} \Gamma_{ECD} \right) .$$

$$(2.18)$$

Here, R_{ABCD} denotes the ordinary Riemann curvature associated with the connection:

$$R_{CDAB} = \partial_A \Gamma_{BCD} - \partial_B \Gamma_{ACD} + \Gamma_{AC}{}^E \Gamma_{BED} - \Gamma_{BC}{}^E \Gamma_{AED} \,. \tag{2.19}$$

A crucial defining property of the semi-covariant Riemann curvature is that, under arbitrary variation of the connection (2.16), its variation takes the form *total derivative* [34],

$$\delta S_{ABCD} = \nabla_{[A} \delta \Gamma_{B]CD} + \nabla_{[C} \delta \Gamma_{D]AB} \,. \tag{2.20}$$

Further, the semi-covariant Riemann curvature satisfies precisely the same symmetric properties as the ordinary Riemann curvature, including the Bianchi identity,

$$S_{ABCD} = S_{[AB][CD]} = S_{CDAB}, \qquad S_{[ABC]D} = 0.$$
 (2.21)

In addition, when projected by P, \overline{P} , the semi-covariant Riemann curvature obeys identities [34],

$$P_{I}{}^{A}P_{J}{}^{B}\bar{P}_{K}{}^{C}\bar{P}_{L}{}^{D}S_{ABCD} = 0, \qquad P_{I}{}^{A}\bar{P}_{J}{}^{B}P_{K}{}^{C}\bar{P}_{L}{}^{D}S_{ABCD} = 0,$$

$$(P^{AB}P^{CD} + \bar{P}^{AB}\bar{P}^{CD})S_{ACBD} = 0, \qquad (2.22)$$

$$P_{I}{}^{A}\bar{P}_{J}{}^{C}P^{BD}S_{ABCD} = P_{I}{}^{A}\bar{P}_{J}{}^{C}\bar{P}^{BD}S_{ABCD} = \frac{1}{2}P_{I}{}^{A}\bar{P}_{J}{}^{C}S_{AC}.$$

As in the Riemannian case, we also define the semi-covariant Ricci curvature as the trace part of the semi-covariant Riemann curvature,

$$S_{AC} := S_{ABCD} \mathcal{J}^{BD} = S_{ABC}{}^B, \qquad (2.23)$$

However, unlike the Riemannian case, the above Bianchi identities imply that the Ricci curvature is traceless

$$S_A{}^A = S^{AB}{}_{AB} = 0. (2.24)$$

The alluded connection (2.16) turns out to be *the unique solution* to the following five requirements [34]:

$$\nabla_A P_{BC} = 0, \qquad \nabla_A \bar{P}_{BC} = 0, \qquad (2.25)$$

$$\nabla_A d = -\frac{1}{2} e^{2d} \nabla_A (e^{-2d}) = \partial_A d + \frac{1}{2} \Gamma^B{}_{BA} = 0, \qquad (2.26)$$

$$\Gamma_{ABC} + \Gamma_{ACB} = 0, \qquad (2.27)$$

$$\Gamma_{ABC} + \Gamma_{BCA} + \Gamma_{CAB} = 0, \qquad (2.28)$$

$$\mathcal{P}_{ABC}{}^{DEF}\Gamma_{DEF} = 0, \qquad \bar{\mathcal{P}}_{ABC}{}^{DEF}\Gamma_{DEF} = 0. \qquad (2.29)$$

The first two relations, (2.25), (2.26), are the compatibility conditions with all the geometric objects — or the NS-NS sector — in DFT. The third constraint (2.27) is the compatibility

condition with the O(D, D) invariant constant metric, (2.17), which is also consistent with (2.10) and (2.25). The next cyclic property, (2.28), makes the semi-covariant derivative compatible with the generalized Lie derivative as well as with the C-bracket,

$$\hat{\mathcal{L}}_X(\partial) = \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X(\nabla), \qquad [X, Y]_{\mathcal{C}}(\partial) = [X, Y]_{\mathcal{C}}(\nabla), \qquad (2.30)$$

The last conditions (2.29) assert that the connection belongs to the kernel of the tripleprojection fields \mathcal{P}_{ABC}^{DEF} , $\bar{\mathcal{P}}_{ABC}^{DEF}$. They are properties of the connection (2.16) which completes to ensure the uniqueness.

The triple-projection fields carrying six indices, \mathcal{P}_{ABC}^{DEF} , $\overline{\mathcal{P}}_{ABC}^{DEF}$, used in (2.29), are explicitly given by

$$\mathcal{P}_{CAB}{}^{DEF} := P_C{}^D P_{[A}{}^{[E} P_{B]}{}^{F]} + \frac{2}{D-1} P_{C[A} P_{B]}{}^{[E} P^{F]D},$$

$$\bar{\mathcal{P}}_{CAB}{}^{DEF} := \bar{P}_C{}^D \bar{P}_{[A}{}^{[E} \bar{P}_{B]}{}^{F]} + \frac{2}{D-1} \bar{P}_{C[A} \bar{P}_{B]}{}^{[E} \bar{P}^{F]D},$$
(2.31)

which satisfy the 'projection' properties,

$$\mathcal{P}_{ABC}{}^{DEF}\mathcal{P}_{DEF}{}^{GHI} = \mathcal{P}_{ABC}{}^{GHI}, \qquad \bar{\mathcal{P}}_{ABC}{}^{DEF}\bar{\mathcal{P}}_{DEF}{}^{GHI} = \bar{\mathcal{P}}_{ABC}{}^{GHI}.$$
(2.32)

They are symmetric and traceless,

$$\mathcal{P}_{ABCDEF} = \mathcal{P}_{DEFABC}, \qquad \mathcal{P}_{ABCDEF} = \mathcal{P}_{A[BC]D[EF]}, \qquad P^{AB}\mathcal{P}_{ABCDEF} = 0, \\ \bar{\mathcal{P}}_{ABCDEF} = \bar{\mathcal{P}}_{DEFABC}, \qquad \bar{\mathcal{P}}_{ABCDEF} = \bar{\mathcal{P}}_{A[BC]D[EF]}, \qquad \bar{\mathcal{P}}^{AB}\bar{\mathcal{P}}_{ABCDEF} = 0.$$
(2.33)

The triple-projection fields describe anomalous part of the semi-covariant derivative and the semi-covariant Riemann curvature under the generalized diffeomorphism transformations. From

$$(\delta_X - \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X)\Gamma_{CAB} = 2\left[(\mathcal{P} + \bar{\mathcal{P}})_{CAB}{}^{FDE} - \delta_C{}^F \delta_A{}^D \delta_B{}^E \right] \partial_F \partial_{[D} X_{E]}, \qquad (2.34)$$

it is straightforward to see that the generalized diffeomorphism anomalies are all given by the triple-projection fields,

$$(\delta_X - \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X) \nabla_C T_{A_1 \cdots A_n} = \sum_{i=1}^n 2(\mathcal{P} + \bar{\mathcal{P}})_{CA_i}{}^{BDEF} \partial_D \partial_E X_F T_{A_1 \cdots A_{i-1}BA_{i+1} \cdots A_n},$$

$$(\delta_X - \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X) S_{ABCD} = 2 \nabla_{[A} \Big((\mathcal{P} + \bar{\mathcal{P}})_{B][CD]}{}^{EFG} \partial_E \partial_F X_G \Big) + 2 \nabla_{[C} \Big((\mathcal{P} + \bar{\mathcal{P}})_{D][AB]}{}^{EFG} \partial_E \partial_F X_G \Big).$$
(2.35)

Hence, one can easily project out the anomalies through appropriate contractions with the triple-projection fields.

The fully covariant derivatives are obtainable by further projections,

$$P_{C}{}^{D}\bar{P}_{A_{1}}{}^{B_{1}}\cdots\bar{P}_{A_{n}}{}^{B_{n}}\nabla_{D}T_{B_{1}\cdots B_{n}}, \qquad \bar{P}_{C}{}^{D}P_{A_{1}}{}^{B_{1}}\cdots P_{A_{n}}{}^{B_{n}}\nabla_{D}T_{B_{1}\cdots B_{n}},$$

$$P^{AB}\bar{P}_{C_{1}}{}^{D_{1}}\cdots\bar{P}_{C_{n}}{}^{D_{n}}\nabla_{A}T_{BD_{1}\cdots D_{n}}, \qquad \bar{P}^{AB}P_{C_{1}}{}^{D_{1}}\cdots P_{C_{n}}{}^{D_{n}}\nabla_{A}T_{BD_{1}\cdots D_{n}} \qquad (\text{divergences}),$$

$$P^{AB}\bar{P}_{C_{1}}{}^{D_{1}}\cdots\bar{P}_{C_{n}}{}^{D_{n}}\nabla_{A}\nabla_{B}T_{D_{1}\cdots D_{n}}, \qquad \bar{P}^{AB}P_{C_{1}}{}^{D_{1}}\cdots P_{C_{n}}{}^{D_{n}}\nabla_{A}\nabla_{B}T_{D_{1}\cdots D_{n}} \qquad (\text{Laplacians}),$$

$$(2.36)$$

Correspondingly, fully covariant Ricci curvature and fully covariant curvature scalar are⁵

$$S_{AB} := P_A{}^C \bar{P}_B{}^D S_{CED}{}^E = P_A{}^C \bar{P}_B{}^D S_{CD} = (PS\bar{P})_{AB} \qquad (\text{Ricci curvature}), S := (P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})S_{ABCD} \qquad (\text{scalar curvature}).$$

$$(2.37)$$

Because of the triviality of the semi-covariant scalar curvature, $S_A{}^A = S_{AB}{}^{AB} = 0$ (2.24), hereafter we use the calligraphic font to denote the nontrivial Ricci curvature and scalar curvature, ' S_{AB} , S'.

A remark is in order at this point. As an alternative to the semi-covariant approach described above, from the outset, one may wish to postulate a "perfectly well-behaving" connection, say $\tilde{\Gamma}_{CAB}$, such that it would transform as $(\delta_X - \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X)\tilde{\Gamma}_{CAB} = -2\partial_C\partial_{[A}X_{B]}$ instead of (2.34) and hence there would be no diffeomorphism anomalies like (2.35). Yet, this is most likely not true in generic DFT, since such a "perfect" connection cannot always be constructed solely out of the NS-NS sector. It requires extra unphysical degrees of freedom or "undetermined" part [52]. After projecting them out, the final results would be reduced to the semi-covariant formalism.

We now extend the semi-covariant DFT formulation to YM sector. For a given Lie algebra-valued vector potential, V_A , the semi-covariant YM field strength is defined by [6, 7]

$$\mathcal{F}_{AB} := \nabla_A V_B - \nabla_B V_A - i[V_A, V_B].$$
(2.38)

Unlike the Riemannian torsionless case, the connections above are not cancelled but yields non-derivative and non-commutator contribution.

As seen from the generic formula (2.35), the semi-covariant YM field strength is not completely covariant but rather semi-covariant under diffeomorphisms. Again, the anomalous part is parametrized by the triple-projection fields,

$$(\delta_X - \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X)\mathcal{F}_{AB} = -2(\mathcal{P} + \bar{\mathcal{P}})^C{}_{AB}{}^{DEF}\partial_D\partial_{[E}X_{F]}V_C.$$
(2.39)

Thus, following the general prescription (2.36), the completely covariant YM field strength is

$$(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})_{AB} = -(\bar{P}\mathcal{F}P)_{BA} = P_A{}^C \bar{P}_B{}^D \mathcal{F}_{CD} \,. \tag{2.40}$$

The YM gauge transformation is realized by the action

$$V_{A} \longrightarrow \mathbf{g} V_{A} \mathbf{g}^{-1} - i(\partial_{A} \mathbf{g}) \mathbf{g}^{-1} ,$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{AB} \longrightarrow \mathbf{g} \mathcal{F}_{AB} \mathbf{g}^{-1} + i \Gamma^{C}{}_{AB} (\partial_{C} \mathbf{g}) \mathbf{g}^{-1} ,$$

$$(P \mathcal{F} \bar{P})_{AB} \longrightarrow \mathbf{g} (P \mathcal{F} \bar{P})_{AB} \mathbf{g}^{-1} .$$

(2.41)

One finds that a two-derivative scalar fully invariant with respect to both the diffeomorphism and the YM gauge transformations is

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})_{AB}(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})^{AB}\right] = \operatorname{Tr}\left[P^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD}\mathcal{F}_{AB}\mathcal{F}_{CD}\right].$$
(2.42)

 5 For the torsionless connection (2.16), the following identities hold as for the completely covariant scalar curvature,

$$P^{AB}P^{CD}S_{ACBD} = P^{AB}S_{ACB}{}^{C} = -\bar{P}^{AB}\bar{P}^{CD}S_{ACBD} = -\bar{P}^{AB}S_{ACB}{}^{C}.$$

However, it is the expression in (2.37) that ensures the '1.5 formalism' in the supersymmetric DFTs with torsions [46, 47].

Clearly, there appear doubled off-shell degrees of freedom in the (D+D)-component gauge potential. In order to halve them, if wanted, we may impose the 'gauged section condition' [7]:

$$(\partial_A - iV_A)(\partial^A - iV^A) = 0, \qquad (2.43)$$

which, along with the original section condition (2.4), implies $V_A \partial^A = 0$, $\partial_A V^A = 0$, $V_A V^A = 0$. Here, it is implicit that the connections are in an irreducible representation of the fields that the covariant derivative acts on.

For consistency, the condition (2.43) is preserved under all the symmetry transformations: O(D, D) rotations, diffeomorphisms (2.6) and the Yang-Mills gauge symmetry (2.41).

We can construct the DFT action $I_{\rm DFT}$ for the NS-NS sector coupled to YM sector and cosmological constant as

$$I_{\rm DFT} = \int_{\Sigma_D} \mathcal{L}_{\rm DFT} , \qquad \mathcal{L}_{\rm DFT} = \mathcal{L}_{\rm NSNS} + \mathcal{L}_{\rm YM} - 2\Lambda e^{-2d} , \qquad (2.44)$$

where the integral is taken over a *D*-dimensional section or their 'manifold-like' patch, Σ_D . Here, Λ denotes the DFT-cosmological constant [34]. The fully invariant Lagrangian densities are given for each sector by

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{NSNS}} = e^{-2d} (P^{AC} P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD}) S_{ABCD} = e^{-2d} \mathcal{S} ,$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{YM}} = g_{\text{YM}}^{-2} e^{-2d} \operatorname{Tr} \left[P^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD} \mathcal{F}_{AB} \mathcal{F}_{CD} \right] .$$
 (2.45)

At the outset, one needs to impose appropriate section condition. Up to O(D, D) duality rotations, the solution to the section condition is locally unique. It is a *D*-dimensional section, Σ_D , characterized by the independence of the dual "winding" coordinates,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \tilde{x}_{\mu}} \equiv 0. \tag{2.46}$$

Here, the Greek letters are *D*-dimensional indices on the section Σ_D . In this foliation, the whole doubled coordinates are given by

$$x^{A} = (\tilde{x}_{\mu}, x^{\nu}). \tag{2.47}$$

To perform the 'Riemannian' reduction onto the *D*-dimensional section, Σ_D , one only needs to parametrize the projection fields and the dilaton in terms of a *D*-dimensional Riemannian metric, $G_{\mu\nu}$, an ordinary dilaton, Φ , and a Kalb-Ramond two-form potential, $B_{\mu\nu}$ [5],

$$\mathcal{H}_{AB} := P_{AB} - \bar{P}_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} G^{-1} & -G^{-1}B \\ BG^{-1} & G - BG^{-1}B \end{pmatrix}, \qquad e^{-2d} = \sqrt{|G|}e^{-2\Phi}.$$
(2.48)

The DFT scalar curvature (2.37) reduces upon the section condition to

$$\mathcal{S}|_{\Sigma_D} = R_G + 4\Delta\Phi - 4\partial_\mu \Phi \partial^\mu \Phi - \frac{1}{12} H_{\lambda\mu\nu} H^{\lambda\mu\nu} , \qquad (2.49)$$

where $H_{\lambda\mu\nu} := 3\partial_{[\lambda}B_{\mu\nu]}$.

Up to field redefinitions, eq. (2.48) is the most general parametrization of the "generalized metric", $\mathcal{H}_{AB} = P_{AB} - \bar{P}_{AB}$, of which the upper left $D \times D$ block is non-degenerate.

The parametrization of the doubled YM vector potential reads from [6],

$$V_A = \begin{pmatrix} \varphi^{\lambda} \\ A_{\mu} + B_{\mu\nu}\varphi^{\nu} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (2.50)$$

of which the *D*-dimensional vector, φ^{λ} , which is in the YM adjoint representation can be put trivial upon the 'gauged section condition' (2.43) [7]. For the consequent expression of the completely covariant YM field strength in terms of φ^{λ} and A_{μ} , we refer readers to (3.19) and (3.21) of [6].

When the upper left $(D \times D)$ block of the generalized metric is degenerate — where G^{-1} is positioned in (2.48) — the Riemannian metric ceases to exist upon the section, Σ_D (2.46). Nevertheless, the O(D, D) DFT and a doubled sigma model [36] have no problem with describing such a non-Riemannian background, as long as the generalized metric is a symmetric $\mathbf{O}(D,D)$ element, satisfying $\mathcal{H}_{AB} = \mathcal{H}_{BA}$ and $\mathcal{H}_{A}{}^{B}\mathcal{H}_{B}{}^{C} = \delta_{A}{}^{C}$. We refer readers to [36] for a concrete example (see also a math literature [51]).

3 Off-shell Noether current, Noether potential and global charge

In this section, we take the DFT of NS-NS sector coupled to YM sector and systematically derive off-shell conserved Noether current as well as the corresponding Noether potential which originate from the generalized diffeomorphism gauge invariance. We then construct global charges, expressed in terms of surface integral of modified Noether current that follows from appropriate surface term in the DFT action. We shall first present the construction for the NS-NS sector and later incorporate the YM sector.

Noether analysis on DFT of NS-NS sector 3.1

Recall that dynamical field contents of the NS-NS sector DFT are the projection field P_{AB} and the dilaton field d. Under variation of these fields, variation of the DFT Lagrangian (2.45) takes the structure⁶

$$\delta \mathcal{L}_{\text{NSNS}} = -2\delta d \, e^{-2d} \mathcal{S} + 4e^{-2d} (P\delta P\bar{P})^{AB} (PS\bar{P})_{AB} + \partial_A \left[e^{-2d} \Theta^A \right] \,, \tag{3.1}$$

where Θ^A in the last surface term denotes

$$\Theta^A := 2(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})\delta\Gamma_{BCD}.$$
(3.2)

For infinitesimal variations, (3.1) yields the equations of motion for the projection field, respectively, the dilaton field:⁷

$$S = (P^{AC} P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD}) S_{ABCD} \simeq 0, \qquad (PS\bar{P})_{(AB)} = P_{(A}{}^C \bar{P}_{B)}{}^D S_{CD} \simeq 0.$$
(3.3)

⁶Note that $\delta P_{AB} = (P \delta P \bar{P})_{AB} + (\bar{P} \delta P P)_{AB}$. ⁷Note the equivalence, $P_A{}^C \bar{P}_B{}^D S_{CD} \simeq 0 \Leftrightarrow P_{(A}{}^C \bar{P}_{B)}{}^D S_{CD} \simeq 0$.

So, on the shell, the Lagrangian vanishes: the on-shell action would be given entirely by a surface term one may add to it.

The variation of the connection in (3.2) is given by [34],

$$\delta\Gamma_{CAB} = 2P_{[A}^{\ D}\bar{P}_{B]}^{\ E}\nabla_{C}\delta P_{DE} + 2(\bar{P}_{[A}^{\ D}\bar{P}_{B]}^{\ E} - P_{[A}^{\ D}P_{B]}^{\ E})\nabla_{D}\delta P_{EC} - \frac{4}{D-1}(\bar{P}_{C[A}\bar{P}_{B]}^{\ D} + P_{C[A}P_{B]}^{\ D})(\partial_{D}\delta d + P_{E[G}\nabla^{G}\delta P_{\ D]}^{E}) - \Gamma_{FDE}\delta(\mathcal{P} + \bar{\mathcal{P}})_{CAB}^{FDE}.$$
(3.4)

The last line does not contribute to (3.2) as, from (2.29) and (2.33), the following projection properties follow:

$$P^{CB}\Gamma_{FDE}\,\delta(\mathcal{P}+\bar{\mathcal{P}})_{CAB}{}^{FDE} = -P^{CB}(\mathcal{P}+\bar{\mathcal{P}})_{CAB}{}^{FDE}\delta\Gamma_{FDE} = 0,$$

$$\bar{P}^{CB}\Gamma_{FDE}\,\delta(\mathcal{P}+\bar{\mathcal{P}})_{CAB}{}^{FDE} = -\bar{P}^{CB}(\mathcal{P}+\bar{\mathcal{P}})_{CAB}{}^{FDE}\delta\Gamma_{FDE} = 0.$$
(3.5)

Using also the relations

$$P^{BD}\delta\Gamma_{BCD} = 2P_C{}^B\partial_B\delta d - \nabla^B\delta P_{BC}, \qquad \bar{P}^{BD}\delta\Gamma_{BCD} = 2\bar{P}_C{}^B\partial_B\delta d + \nabla^B\delta P_{BC},$$

$$\delta\Gamma_{CAB}P^{CF}\bar{P}^{BG} = (P\nabla)^F (P\delta P\bar{P})_A{}^G + (\bar{P}\nabla)_A (P\delta P\bar{P})^{FG} - (\bar{P}\nabla)^G (P\delta P\bar{P})^F{}_A,$$

$$\delta\Gamma_{CAB}\bar{P}^{CF}P^{BG} = (P\nabla)^G (P\delta P\bar{P})_A{}^F - (\bar{P}\nabla)^F (P\delta P\bar{P})^G{}_A - (P\nabla)_A (P\delta P\bar{P})^{GF},$$

(3.6)

we can simplify Θ^A into the form

$$\Theta^{A}(d, P, \delta d, \delta P) = 4(P - \bar{P})^{AB} \partial_{B} \delta d - 2\nabla_{B} \delta P^{AB} .$$
(3.7)

Consider now arbitrary generalized diffeomorphism gauge transformations. They are generated by the generalized Lie derivatives, so

$$\delta_X d = \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X d = X^A \partial_A d - \frac{1}{2} \partial_A X^A = -\frac{1}{2} \nabla_A X^A,$$

$$\delta_X P_{AB} = \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X P_{AB} = X^C \partial_C P_{AB} + (\partial_A X^C - \partial^C X_A) P_{CB} + (\partial_B X^C - \partial^C X_B) P_{AC} \qquad (3.8)$$

$$= (\nabla_A X^C - \nabla^C X_A) P_{CB} + (\nabla_B X^C - \nabla^C X_B) P_{AC} \qquad (3.8)$$

$$= 2(\bar{P}\nabla)_{(A}(PX)_{B)} - 2(P\nabla)_{(A}(\bar{P}X)_{B)}.$$

These equations give the O(D, D)-covariant Killing equations in DFT:

$$\nabla_A X^A = 0$$
 and $(P\nabla)_A (\bar{P}X)_B - (\bar{P}\nabla)_B (PX)_A = 0.$ (3.9)

From (3.8), it also follows that the connection transforms as [34]

$$\delta_X \Gamma_{CAB} = \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X \Gamma_{CAB} + 2 \left[(\mathcal{P} + \bar{\mathcal{P}})_{CAB}{}^{FDE} - \delta_C{}^F \delta_A{}^D \delta_B{}^E \right] \partial_F \partial_{[D} X_{E]}.$$
(3.10)

This is in fact the generic variation (3.4) when restricted to the generalized diffeomorphism gauge transformations.

To derive off-shell conserved Noether current, we start with the covariance of the weight-one Lagrangian under the general diffeomorphism gauge transformation:

$$\delta_X \mathcal{L}_{\text{NSNS}} = \partial_A \left(X^A \mathcal{L}_{\text{NSNS}} \right) \,. \tag{3.11}$$

It gives the identity:

$$\partial_A \left(X^A e^{-2d} \mathcal{S} \right) = e^{-2d} X_B \nabla_A \left[4 (P^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC} P^{BD}) S_{CD} - \mathcal{J}^{AB} \mathcal{S} \right] + \partial_A \left[4 e^{-2d} (\bar{P}^{AC} P^{DE} - P^{AC} \bar{P}^{DE}) S_{CD} X_E + 2 e^{-2d} (P^{AC} P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD}) \delta_X \Gamma_{BCD} \right] + \partial_A \left(X^A e^{-2d} \mathcal{S} \right) ,$$

$$(3.12)$$

implying that the sum of the first line and the second line should vanish identically. Actually, the above identity (3.12) holds not just for generalized gauge transformations but also for arbitrary local transformations generated by the vector field, X^A . Therefore, the first line and the second line of (3.12) ought to vanish independently.⁸ Consequently, we obtain an off-shell, covariantly conserved two-index curvature field G_{AB} , which we propose as the DFT counterpart of the *Einstein curvature tensor*:

$$G^{AB} := 2(P^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}P^{BD})S_{CD} - \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{J}^{AB}\mathcal{S} \qquad \text{obeying} \quad \nabla_A G^{AB} = 0, \quad (3.13)$$

and an off-shell, covariantly conserved Noether current,

$$J^{A} := 4(\bar{P}^{AC}P^{D}_{E} - P^{AC}\bar{P}^{D}_{E})X^{E}S_{CD} + 2(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})\delta_{X}\Gamma_{BCD},$$

obeying $\nabla_{A}J^{A} = 0, \ \partial_{A}(e^{-2d}J^{A}) = 0.$ (3.14)

We can further decompose the conservation law of the generalized Einstein curvature G_{AB} by projecting $\nabla_A G^{AB} = 0$ with P or \bar{P} . We obtain a pair of conservation relations:

$$\nabla_A \left(4P^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD} S_{CD} - \bar{P}^{AB} \mathcal{S} \right) = 0, \qquad \nabla_A \left(4\bar{P}^{AC} P^{BD} S_{CD} + P^{AB} \mathcal{S} \right) = 0, \qquad (3.15)$$

which can be re-expressed as

$$4(P\nabla)_{A}(PS\bar{P})^{AB} - (\bar{P}\nabla)^{B}S = 0, \qquad 4(\bar{P}\nabla)_{A}(\bar{P}SP)^{AB} + (P\nabla)^{B}S = 0.$$
(3.16)

We see that these conservation relations are precisely the 'differential Bianchi identities' obtained previously in [52]. While the difference of the two projected curvatures in (3.15) yields back the generalized Einstein tensor (3.13), their sum leads to nothing new. Rather, it yields the conservation relation of 'symmetric' Einstein curvature tensor:

$$\nabla_A \left[\mathcal{G}^{(AB)} \right] = 0 \qquad \text{where} \quad \mathcal{G}^{(AB)} := G^{AC} \mathcal{H}_C{}^B = -4 (PS\bar{P})^{(AB)} - \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{H}^{AB} \mathcal{S} \,. \tag{3.17}$$

Note also that the equations of motion (3.3) are equivalent to the vanishing of the generalized Einstein curvature,

$$G^{AB} \simeq 0. \tag{3.18}$$

⁸For those readers not convinced, consider the case where the vector field X^A is a distribution on an arbitrary point as a Dirac delta function and integrate (3.12) over a section. This will confirm that the first line vanishes by itself.

Note that the off-shell, conserved Noether current is expressible as

$$J^{A} = 8(\bar{P}SP)^{[AB]}X_{B} + 4\nabla_{B}\left[(P\nabla)^{(A}(\bar{P}X)^{B)} - (\bar{P}\nabla)^{(A}(PX)^{B)} - \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{H}^{AB}\nabla_{C}X^{C}\right], \quad (3.19)$$

and, also in terms of the Einstein curvature tensor and the Θ -term (3.7), as

$$J^{A} = -2G^{AB}X_{B} + \Theta^{A}(d, P, \delta_{X}d, \delta_{X}P) - \mathcal{S}X^{A}.$$
(3.20)

This then leads to the on-shell Noether current:

$$H^A := \Theta^A(d, P, \delta_X d, \delta_X P) - \mathcal{S}X^A \,. \tag{3.21}$$

Taking the divergence, we obtain

$$\nabla_A H^A = 2G^{AB} \nabla_A X_B = 2\mathcal{S}\delta_X d - 4(PS\bar{P})^{AB}\delta_X P_{AB} \simeq 0.$$
(3.22)

Indeed, the right-hand side vanishes either on-shell or, alternatively, for a Killing vector, X^A , satisfying (3.9). We would like to further re-express the Noether current such that conservation relation is manifest. We do so by searching for a skew-symmetric *Noether* potential, K^{AB} , in terms of which the off-shell conserved Noether current is given by

$$e^{-2d}J^A = \partial_B(e^{-2d}K^{AB}) + \Phi\partial^A\Phi', \qquad K^{AB} = -K^{BA}.$$
(3.23)

In this form, the conservation relation is manifest up to the section condition. Note that $\Phi \partial^A \Phi'$ takes the generic form of a 'derivative-index-valued vector' [35] which generates the coordinate gauge symmetry (2.3). As such, upon imposing the section condition, it is automatically conserved. Moreover, it will not contribute to the global charge in the next subsection, which is defined on a given choice of the section by the spatial integral of the conserved charge density. Hence, we may freely drop off such derivative-index-valued vectors and take the Noether current up to the derivative-index-valued-vectors as

$$e^{-2d}J^A \equiv \partial_B(e^{-2d}K^{AB}). \tag{3.24}$$

To find explicit expression of the Noether potential, we utilize the projection field identities (2.22) and commutator relations:

$$\left[(P\nabla)_B, (\bar{P}\nabla)_A \right] X^B = (\bar{P}SP)_{AB} X^B, \qquad \left[(\bar{P}\nabla)_B, (P\nabla)_A \right] X^B = (PS\bar{P})_{AB} X^B, \tag{3.25}$$

and rewrite the off-shell conserved current J^A in the form

$$J^{A} = 4\nabla_{B} \left[(\bar{P}\nabla)^{[A} (PX)^{B]} - (P\nabla)^{[A} (\bar{P}X)^{B]} \right] + 2\partial^{A} \left[(\bar{P} - P)^{BC} \nabla_{B} X_{C} \right] .$$
(3.26)

This expression naturally suggests to define the skew-symmetric Noether potential as

$$K^{AB} := 4(\bar{P}\nabla)^{[A}(PX)^{B]} - 4(P\nabla)^{[A}(\bar{P}X)^{B]}.$$
(3.27)

With this definition, we finally get

$$e^{-2d}J^{A} = \partial_{B}(e^{-2d}K^{[AB]}) + 2e^{-2d}\partial^{A}\left[(\bar{P}-P)^{BC}\nabla_{B}X_{C}\right] + 2e^{-2d}(P\partial^{A}P\bar{P})^{BC}\left[(\bar{P}\nabla)_{C}(PX)_{B} + (P\nabla)_{B}(\bar{P}X)_{C}\right].$$
(3.28)

In going from (3.26) to (3.28), one needs to take care of the semi-covariant derivative connections. It turns out that they merely yield derivative-index-valued vectors, as in the second line of (3.28). For this, it is worth to note that $\Gamma^{A}{}_{BC}P^{B}{}_{D}\bar{P}^{C}{}_{E} = (P\partial^{A}P\bar{P})_{DE}$ is a derivative-index-valued vector as well.

3.2 Conserved global charges

We now proceed to construct conserved global charges, which will constitute generators of asymptotic symmetry algebra. The starting point is the two-form Komar function. While our Noether potential (3.27) can correctly reproduce the two-form Komar integrand, it is well known that the Komar integrand itself needs to be further corrected [11–13] (see also [37] and references therein). Here, we derive such a correction and define a corresponding conserved global charge.

We start by rewriting the semi-covariant four-index Riemann curvature in terms of the semi-covariant derivative acting on the connection:

$$S_{ABCD} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\Gamma^{E}{}_{AB} \Gamma_{ECD} + \Gamma_{CA}{}^{E} \Gamma_{DBE} - \Gamma_{CB}{}^{E} \Gamma_{DAE} + \Gamma_{AC}{}^{E} \Gamma_{BDE} - \Gamma_{AD}{}^{E} \Gamma_{BCE} \right) + \nabla_{[A} \Gamma_{B]CD} + \nabla_{[C} \Gamma_{D]AB} , \qquad (3.29)$$

This enables us to isolate the two-derivative terms ('accelerations') from the one-derivative terms ('velocities') in the DFT Lagrangian:

$$e^{-2d}(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})S_{ABCD}$$

$$= e^{-2d}(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})\left(\Gamma_{AC}{}^{E}\Gamma_{BDE} - \Gamma_{AB}{}^{E}\Gamma_{DCE} + \frac{1}{2}\Gamma^{E}{}_{AB}\Gamma_{ECD}\right)$$

$$+ 2\partial_{A}\left[e^{-2d}(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})\Gamma_{BCD}\right]$$

$$= e^{-2d}(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})\left(\Gamma_{AC}{}^{E}\Gamma_{BDE} - \Gamma_{AB}{}^{E}\Gamma_{DCE} + \frac{1}{2}\Gamma^{E}{}_{AB}\Gamma_{ECD}\right)$$

$$+ \partial_{A}\left[e^{-2d}\left\{4(P - \bar{P})^{AB}\partial_{B}d - 2\partial_{B}P^{AB}\right\}\right].$$
(3.30)

Motivated by this observation, we define a composite vector field:

$$B^A := 2(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})\Gamma_{BCD}$$

$$(3.31)$$

$$= 4(P - \bar{P})^{AB}\partial_B d - 2\partial_B P^{AB}.$$
(3.32)

Note that this is not quite a diffeomorphism covariant vector: because of (2.34), B^A transforms anomalously,

$$\delta_X B^A = \hat{\mathcal{L}}_X B^A + 4(\bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD} - P^{AC}P^{BD})\partial_B\partial_{[C}X_{D]}.$$
(3.33)

Only if the vector field X^A can be restricted to satisfy $\partial_B \partial_{[C} X_{D]} = 0$, the composite vector field B^A transforms covariantly under the generalized diffeomorphism gauge transformations. We will see momentarily that this condition can be arranged by modifying the Noether potential in a specific way.

The idea is that we would like to remove the two-derivative terms. To do so, we consider modifying the DFT Lagrangian with a specific surface term:

$$\widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\text{NSNS}} = \mathcal{L}_{\text{NSNS}} - \partial_A (e^{-2d} B^A)
= e^{-2d} (P^{AC} P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD}) \left(\Gamma_{AC}{}^E \Gamma_{BDE} - \Gamma_{AB}{}^E \Gamma_{DCE} + \frac{1}{2} \Gamma^E{}_{AB} \Gamma_{ECD} \right).$$
(3.34)

The idea is analogous to the modification of the Einstein-Hilbert action to the Schrödinger action $a \ la \ Dirac \ [53]$ that is free of two-derivative terms. While the equations of motion remain intact, the theta term in the variation of the Lagrangian, (3.1), gets modified to

$$e^{-2d}\widehat{\Theta}^{A}(d, P, \delta d, \delta P) = e^{-2d}\Theta^{A}(d, P, \delta d, \delta P) - \delta(e^{-2d}B^{A}), \qquad (3.35)$$

such that the new theta term, $\widehat{\Theta}^{A}(d, P, \delta d, \delta P)$, no longer contains the derivative of the variations. In particular, for the generalized diffeomorphism gauge transformations, we have from (3.33) that

$$e^{-2d}\widehat{\Theta}^{A}(d, P, \delta_{X}d, \delta_{X}P) = e^{-2d}\Theta^{A}(d, P, \delta_{X}d, \delta_{X}P) + 2\partial_{B}(e^{-2d}X^{[A}B^{B]}) - e^{-2d}B_{B}\partial^{A}X^{B}$$
$$- X^{A}\partial_{B}(e^{-2d}B^{B}) + 4e^{-2d}(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})\partial_{B}\partial_{[C}X_{D]}.$$
(3.36)

The off-shell Noether current (3.20) now receives extra contributions

$$e^{-2d}\widehat{J}^{A} = e^{-2d} \left[-2G^{AB}X_{B} + \widehat{\Theta}^{A}(d, P, \delta_{X}d, \delta_{X}P) - (\mathcal{S} - \nabla_{B}B^{B})X^{A} \right]$$

$$= e^{-2d}J^{A} + 2\partial_{B}(e^{-2d}X^{[A}B^{B]}) - e^{-2d}B_{B}\partial^{A}X^{B}$$

$$+ 4e^{-2d}(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \bar{P}^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD})\partial_{B}\partial_{[C}X_{D]}.$$

(3.37)

Correspondingly, we have the modified Noether potential

$$\hat{K}^{AB} = K^{AB} + 2X^{[A}B^{B]}.$$
(3.38)

We need to ensure that the modified Noether current is conserved. Taking the divergence, one finds that

$$\partial_A(e^{-2d}\widehat{J}^A) = 4e^{-2d}(P^{AC}P^{BD} - \overline{P}^{AC}\overline{P}^{BD})\nabla_{[A}(\partial_{B]}\partial_{[C}X_{D]}).$$
(3.39)

Thus, the modified off-shell Noether current is not always conserved. However, we can ensure the conservation relation provided we impose the diffeomorphism vector field to obey the condition

$$\nabla_{[A}(\partial_{B]}\partial_{[C}X_{D]}) = 0, \qquad (3.40)$$

or more strongly the condition

$$\partial_B \partial_{[C} X_{D]} = 0. aga{3.41}$$

Wonderfully, the latter condition is precisely the condition we needed in order to ensure the composite vector field B^A transform covariantly (3.33). The simplest example of such restricted vector field is when X^A is a constant vector, corresponding to a rigid translation in doubled spacetime. With the conserved modified Noether current at hand, we finally obtain the conserved global charge as surface integral:

$$Q[X] := \int_{\mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x_A \ e^{-2d} \widehat{J}^A = \oint_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{AB} \ e^{-2d} \left(K^{AB} + 2X^{[A}B^{B]} \right) .$$
(3.42)

Here, \mathcal{M} denotes a timelike hypersurface inside the section, $\Sigma_D = \mathbb{R}_t \times \mathcal{M}$, while $\partial \mathcal{M}$ corresponds to its asymptotic boundary.

Intuitively, we can also motivate the conserved global charge proposed above from the method adopted by Wald [11-13]. Modulo the equations of motion, the variation of the on-shell conserved Noether current (3.21) reads

$$\delta(e^{-2d}H^A) \simeq e^{-2d}\Omega^A(\delta, \delta_X) - 2\partial_B\left(e^{-2d}X^{[A}\Theta^{B]}\right) + e^{-2d}\Theta_B\partial^A X^B, \qquad (3.43)$$

where Ω^A denotes the (Hamiltonian) symplectic structure defined by

$$e^{-2d}\Omega^A(\delta_1,\delta_2) := \delta_1 \left[e^{-2d} \Theta^A(d,P,\delta_2 d,\delta_2 P) \right] - \delta_2 \left[e^{-2d} \Theta^A(d,P,\delta_1 d,\delta_1 P) \right].$$
(3.44)

The above variation (3.43) then reveals an on-shell relation

$$e^{-2d}\Omega^A(\delta,\delta_X) \simeq \partial_B \left[\delta \left(e^{-2d} K^{AB} \right) + 2 \left(e^{-2d} X^{[A} \Theta^{B]} \right) \right] - e^{-2d} \Theta_B \partial^A X^B \,. \tag{3.45}$$

Again, the last term is a derivative-index-valued vector and can be dropped off when integrated over a section. Finally, by assuming proper asymptotic fall-off behaviour at infinity, the left-hand side of (3.35) can be made to vanish at infinity.⁹ This facilitates to approximate

$$e^{-2d}\Omega^A(\delta,\delta_X) \approx \partial_B \delta \left[e^{-2d} \left(K^{AB} + 2X^{[A}B^{B]} \right) \right] \,. \tag{3.46}$$

The final expression then supports the validity of our proposed expression for the conserved global charge (3.42).

3.3 Extension to Yang-Mills and cosmological constant sectors

A proper account of low-energy string theory requires inclusion of the Yang-Mills sector and the cosmological constant in addition to the NS-NS sector. Here, we consider the DFT in which the NS-NS sector is coupled to Yang-Mills sector and the cosmological constant is included (2.44),

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm DFT} = e^{-2d} \left[\mathcal{S} - 2\Lambda + g_{\rm YM}^{-2} \operatorname{Tr} \left(P^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD} \mathcal{F}_{AB} \mathcal{F}_{CD} \right) \right] \,, \tag{3.47}$$

and construct corresponding extension of the conserved global charges.

Consider arbitrary variations of the projection field and the vector potential,

$$\delta(\mathcal{F}_{AB}) = 2\mathcal{D}_{[A}\delta V_{B]} - \delta\Gamma^{C}{}_{AB}V_{C}, \qquad \mathcal{D}_{A} := \nabla_{A} - i \left[V_{A}, \right],$$

$$P_{A}{}^{C}\bar{P}_{B}{}^{D}\delta(\mathcal{F}_{CD}) = 2P_{A}{}^{[C}\bar{P}_{B}{}^{D]}\mathcal{D}_{C}\delta V_{D} - \nabla^{C}(P\delta P\bar{P})_{AB}V_{C}.$$
(3.48)

⁹See appendix B for explicit demonstration of this for the asymptotically flat hypersurface.

This induces variation of the YM part in the DFT Lagrangian as

$$\delta \operatorname{Tr} \left(P^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD} \mathcal{F}_{AB} \mathcal{F}_{CD} \right) = -4 \operatorname{Tr} \left[\delta V_B \mathcal{D}_A \left(P \mathcal{F} \bar{P} \right)^{[AB]} \right] + 2 (P \delta P \bar{P})^{AB} \operatorname{Tr} \left[(P \mathcal{F} \mathcal{H} \mathcal{F} \bar{P})_{AB} + \nabla^C \left\{ (P \mathcal{F} \bar{P})_{AB} V_C \right\} \right] + \nabla_A \operatorname{Tr} \left[4 (P \mathcal{F} \bar{P})^{[AB]} \delta V_B - 2 V^A (P \mathcal{F} \bar{P})_{CD} \delta P^{CD} \right] .$$
(3.49)

For local variations, from the first line, we find the YM equation of motion:¹⁰

$$\mathcal{D}_A \left(P \mathcal{F} \bar{P} \right)^{[AB]} \simeq 0. \tag{3.51}$$

From the second line in (3.49), we find that the equation of motion of the projection field changes from (3.3) to

$$(PS\bar{P})_{AB} + \frac{1}{2}g_{\rm YM}^{-2}\left[(P\mathcal{FHF}\bar{P})_{AB} + \nabla_C\left\{(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})_{AB}V^C\right\}\right] \simeq 0.$$
(3.52)

We also recall that the equation of motion of the dilaton is now modified to

$$\mathcal{S} - 2\Lambda + g_{\rm YM}^{-2} \operatorname{Tr} \left(P^{AC} \bar{P}^{BD} \mathcal{F}_{AB} \mathcal{F}_{CD} \right) \simeq 0.$$
(3.53)

Once again, the DFT Lagrangian vanishes on-shell. For consistency, from (2.39) and (2.41), it is straightforward to check that

$$(P\mathcal{FHF}\bar{P})_{AB} + \nabla_C \left[(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})_{AB} V^C \right] . \tag{3.54}$$

is indeed fully covariant under both the generalized diffeomorphisms and the YM gauge transformations.

The last line in (3.49) is the YM contribution to Θ^A . Then, in steps completely parallel to the analysis of the NS-NS sector DFT as carried out in section 3.1, we can straightforwardly obtain the off-shell conserved Noether current associated with the diffeomorphism transformation to the total DFT. Modulo the part identifiable with derivative-index-valuedvectors, we get

$$e^{-2d}\widehat{J}_{\text{total}}^{A} \equiv e^{-2d}\widehat{J}^{A} + 12g_{\text{YM}}^{-2}\partial_{B}\operatorname{Tr}\left(e^{-2d}(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})^{[AB}V^{C]}X_{C}\right) = \partial_{B}\left[e^{-2d}K^{[AB]} + 12g_{\text{YM}}^{-2}e^{-2d}\operatorname{Tr}\left\{(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})^{[AB}V^{C]}X_{C}\right\}\right].$$
(3.55)

The conserved global charge is now generalized to

$$Q_{\text{total}}[X] = \oint_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}x_{AB} \ e^{-2d} \left[K^{[AB]} + 2X^{[A}B^{B]} + \frac{1}{g_{\text{YM}}^2} \operatorname{Tr} \left\{ 12(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})^{[AB}V^{C]}X_C \right\} \right].$$
(3.56)

It is worth to note that the cosmological constant term does not contribute to the global charges.

$$(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})_{[AB]} = (\bar{P}\mathcal{F}P)_{[AB]}.$$
 (3.50)

¹⁰It is useful to note

4 Applications

In this section, we apply the general formula of the conserved global charge (3.42) to various asymptotically flat string backgrounds. In sections 4.2 and 4.3, we consider the null wave solutions in DFT [42] and calculate their ADM 2D-momenta, which are the conserved global charges associated with the global translations. In section 4.4, by performing further dualities, we discuss the 2D-momentum for a non-Riemannian background reported in [36]. In section 4.5, as a demonstration for the YM-coupled DFT, we consider the Reissner-Nordström black hole. In section 4.6, we consider the background of black 5-branes. Finally, in section 4.7, as an application to a non-asymptotically flat background, we consider a linear dilaton background and show that the known result can be correctly reproduced by introducing an extra counterterm to the boundary.

Henceforth, we fix the *D*-dimensional section, Σ_D , to be independent of the winding coordinates, \tilde{x}_{μ} , as in (2.46). Further, we decompose the generalized metric into a constant part and a fall-off part,

$$\mathcal{H}_{AB} = \mathcal{H}_{AB}^{(0)} + \Delta_{AB} , \qquad \mathcal{H}_{AB}^{(0)} := \begin{pmatrix} \eta^{\mu\nu} & -\eta^{\mu\rho} b_{\rho\nu} \\ b_{\mu\rho} \eta^{\rho\nu} & \eta_{\mu\nu} \end{pmatrix} , \qquad (4.1)$$

where $\eta_{\mu\nu} = \text{diag}(-1, 1, \dots, 1) = \eta^{\mu\nu}$ is the flat Minkowski metric. The asymptotic values of the *B*-field is denoted by $b_{\mu\nu}$ and it is assumed to be constant. In this paper, we consider two kinds of asymptotically flat backgrounds: (1) backgrounds with the topology, $\mathcal{M} = \mathbb{R}^{D-1}$, which include the (higher-dimensional) Schwarzschild solution; and (2) backgrounds with $\mathcal{M} = T^p \times \mathbb{R}^{D-p-1}$, where T^p is a *p*-torus, which include backgrounds of *p*-branes wrapped on the *p*-torus. For each background, we introduce the coordinates for the *D*dimensional section, Σ_D , as

(1):
$$(x^{\mu}) = (t, x^{i}), \qquad i = 1, \dots, D - 1,$$
 (4.2)

(2):
$$(x^{\mu}) = (t, z^{s}, y^{m}), \quad s = 1, \dots, p, \quad m = 1, \dots, D - p - 1, \quad (4.3)$$

and define the radius respectively by

(1):
$$r := \sqrt{\delta_{ij} x^i x^j}$$
, (2): $r := \sqrt{\delta_{mn} y^m y^n}$. (4.4)

Then, in terms of the radius, we assume a simple fall-off behaviour,

$$\Delta_{AB} = \mathcal{O}(r^{\alpha}), \qquad e^{-2d} = 1 + \mathcal{O}(r^{\alpha}), \qquad \alpha < 0.$$
(4.5)

We have $\alpha = -(D-3)$ for the Schwarzschild solution while $\alpha = -(D-p-3)$ for *p*-brane solutions.

Before considering examples, we make remarks on the conserved global charge defined in (3.42). The charge consists of an integral of K^{AB} and $2X^{[A}B^{B]}$. The explicit form of the DFT-Noether potential is given in appendix A, and its $\mu\nu$ components with a Riemannian parametrization (2.48) become

$$K^{\mu\nu}[X] = 2\,\xi^{[\mu;\nu]} - H^{\mu\nu\rho}\,\zeta_{\rho}\,, \qquad (4.6)$$

where $\xi^{\mu;\nu}$ is the conventional Riemannian covariant derivative and X^A is parametrized in a manner parallel to (2.50) by

$$X^{A} = \begin{pmatrix} \zeta_{\mu} + B_{\mu\nu} \xi^{\nu} \\ \xi^{\mu} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.7)

As this parametrization suggests, in this paper, we define the ADM 2D-momentum as

$$P_A := Q[E_A], \qquad E_A := \begin{pmatrix} \tilde{\partial}^{\mu} \\ \partial_{\mu} - b_{\mu\nu} \,\tilde{\partial}^{\nu} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (4.8)$$

namely, the conserved global charge for X with constant ξ^{μ} or ζ_{μ} . We also replace $B_{\mu\nu}$ by $b_{\mu\nu}$ since the global charge is evaluated as the surface integral at infinity. In section 4.3, we discuss the importance of this definition of the ADM momentum.

A remark is in order. DFT is manifestly covariant under O(D,D) rotations which act on both the tensor indices and the arguments of the tensor, i.e. coordinates. In this case, the whole configuration including the section itself is rotated, and there should be no change in physics. However, if a specific given background admits an isometry, there is ambiguity of choosing the section. Without rotating the section, it is possible to rotate the tensor indices only and this can generate a physically different configuration. Thus, while our global charge is manifestly O(D,D) covariant, it may not transform covariantly if we keep the section fixed and rotate only the tensor indices.

4.1 Pure Einstein gravity

Here, considering the pure Einstein gravity, i.e.

$$\Phi = 0, \qquad B_{\mu\nu} = 0, \tag{4.9}$$

we show that the ADM mass, P_t , defined on (4.8), evaluated for a background with $\mathcal{M} = \mathbb{R}^{D-1}$, correctly reproduces the well-known ADM mass formula [54],

$$E_{\text{ADM}} = \frac{1}{2\kappa_D^2} \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-2}} \mathrm{d}\Omega_{D-2} r^{D-2} \hat{n}^k G^{ij} \left(\partial_i G_{kj} - \partial_k G_{ij}\right), \qquad (4.10)$$

where $\hat{n}^k \partial_k = \partial_r$ is a radial vector that becomes a unit vector at infinity.

From $B_{\mu\nu} = 0$, the DFT-Noether potential (4.6) is reduced to the standard Komar potential:

$$K^{\mu\nu}[X] = 2\,\xi^{[\mu;\nu]}\,.\tag{4.11}$$

On the other hand, B^{μ} , in the Cartesian coordinates, simply becomes

$$B^{\mu} = -2 \mathcal{H}^{\mu\nu} \partial_{\nu} \ln \sqrt{|G|} - \partial_{\nu} \mathcal{H}^{\mu\nu} = G^{\mu\nu} G^{\rho\sigma} \left(\partial_{\rho} G_{\nu\sigma} - \partial_{\nu} G_{\rho\sigma} \right).$$
(4.12)

In particular, the identically conserved current, $\partial_{\nu}(\delta^{[\mu}{}_{\lambda}B^{\nu]})$, corresponds to the Einstein pseudo-tensor *a la* Dirac [53].

Our definition of the ADM mass is now

$$P_t = Q[\partial_t] = \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{\mu\nu} \sqrt{|G|} \left(K^{\mu\nu}[\partial_t] + 2X^{[\mu} B^{\nu]} \right)$$
$$= 2 \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-2}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{tr} \sqrt{|G|} \left(K^{tr}[\partial_t] + B^r \right), \qquad (4.13)$$

and we have as r goes to infinity,

$$K^{tr}[\partial_t] = -2 G^{t\mu} G^{r\nu} \partial_{[\mu} G_{\nu]t} \approx -\hat{n}^k \left(\partial_k G_{tt} - \partial_t G_{kt} \right), \qquad (4.14)$$

$$B^{r} \approx \hat{n}^{k} \left(\partial_{k} G_{tt} - \partial_{t} G_{kt} \right) + \hat{n}^{k} G^{ij} \left(\partial_{i} G_{kj} - \partial_{k} G_{ij} \right).$$

$$(4.15)$$

These precisely coincide with the known results of [12]. Finally, summing them up and using the expression for the integral measure at the spatial infinity, we have

$$2\int_{S_{\infty}^{D-2}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{tr} \sqrt{|G|} \quad \cdots \quad = \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-2}} \mathrm{d}\Omega_{D-2} r^{D-2} \quad \cdots .$$
(4.16)

Recalling that we are choosing a unit $2\kappa_D^2 = 1 (= 16\pi G_N)$, we thus obtain the ADM mass formula (4.10).

4.2 Null wave

We here consider the null-wave solution of DFT [42]

$$ds^{2} = \eta_{\mu\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} + \eta^{\mu\nu} d\tilde{x}_{\mu} d\tilde{x}_{\nu} + (H-1) \left[(dt - dz)^{2} - (d\tilde{t} + d\tilde{z})^{2} \right], \qquad (4.17)$$

$$e^{-2d} = 1, \qquad H(r) = 1 + \frac{\gamma_D}{r^{D-4}},$$
(4.18)

where γ_D is a certain constant which depends on the dimension, D. This is another purely gravitational solution in D-dimensions:

$$ds^{2} = (H-2) dt^{2} - 2 (H-1) dt dz + H dz^{2} + \delta_{mn} dy^{m} dy^{n}, \qquad (4.19)$$

$$\Phi = 0, \qquad B_{\mu\nu} = 0. \tag{4.20}$$

Here, we compactified the z-direction with a radius R_z , in order to make the value of the global charge finite. The remaining y^m directions are treated as non-compact.

In this background, using $\partial_{\mu}d = 0$ and $K^{\mu\nu} = -2 G^{\rho[\mu} G^{\nu]\delta} \partial_{\rho}\xi_{\delta}$, we have at infinity,

$$K^{tr}[\partial_t] \approx -\partial_r H(r), \qquad K^{tr}[\partial_z] \approx \partial_r H(r), \qquad B^r \approx 0.$$
 (4.21)

Then, it is straightforward to show that the ADM energy and the momentum in the z-direction becomes

$$P_{t} = Q[\partial_{t}] = 2 \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} d^{D-2} x_{tr} K^{tr}[\partial_{t}] = -\int dz \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-3}} d\Omega_{D-3} R^{D-3} \partial_{r} H$$

= $(D-4) \gamma_{D} (2\pi R_{z}) \Omega_{D-3},$ (4.22)

$$P_{z} = Q[\partial_{z}] = 2 \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x_{tr} \, K^{tr}[\partial_{z}] = \int \mathrm{d}z \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-3}} \mathrm{d}\Omega_{D-3} \, R^{D-3} \, \partial_{r} H$$
$$= -(D-4) \, \gamma_{D} \left(2\pi R_{z}\right) \Omega_{D-3} \,. \tag{4.23}$$

Here, $\partial \mathcal{M}$ is the surface of constant t and r = R in the $R \to \infty$ limit, and Ω_{D-3} is a surface area of a (D-3)-sphere with a unit radius; $\Omega_{D-3} = 2\pi^{(D-2)/2}/\Gamma((D-2)/2)$. As the momenta in other directions are trivial, the 2D-momentum becomes

$$P_A^{(\text{wave})} = (\tilde{P}^t, \tilde{P}^z, \tilde{P}^m; P_t, P_z, P_m) = n_D (0, \dots, 0; +1, -1, 0, \dots, 0), \quad (4.24)$$

$$n_D := (D-4) \gamma_D (2\pi R_z) \Omega_{D-3}, \qquad (4.25)$$

which is indeed a null vector at the flat spatial infinity:

$$\left(\mathcal{H}^{(0)}\right)^{AB} P_A^{(\text{wave})} P_B^{(\text{wave})} = 0.$$
(4.26)

For D = 10, in our unit of $2\kappa_{10} = 1$, the constants become

$$\gamma_{10} = \frac{1}{\pi^3 (2\pi R_z)^2}, \qquad \Omega_7 = \frac{\pi^4}{3}, \qquad n_{10} = 1/R_z.$$
 (4.27)

Namely, the ADM energy and the momentum have just the expected values:

$$P_0 = 1/R_z = -P_z \,. \tag{4.28}$$

4.3 Fundamental string

As it was pointed out in [42], the string background can be also constructed by considering a null wave propagating in a winding direction \tilde{z} . Starting from the doubled wave solution, by performing a *T*-duality along the *z* direction, one can obtain

$$ds^{2} = \eta_{\mu\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} + \eta^{\mu\nu} d\tilde{x}_{\mu} d\tilde{x}_{\nu} + (H-1) \left[(dt - d\tilde{z})^{2} - (d\tilde{t} + dz)^{2} \right], \qquad (4.29)$$

$$e^{-2d} = 1, \qquad H(r) = 1 + \frac{\gamma_D}{r^{D-4}}.$$
 (4.30)

This corresponds to the following *D*-dimensional Riemannian background:

$$ds^{2} = H^{-1}(r) \left(-dt^{2} + dz^{2} \right) + \delta_{mn} dy^{m} dy^{n}, \qquad (4.31)$$

$$B_{tz} = H^{-1}(r) - 1, \quad \Phi = 0, \qquad (4.32)$$

which recovers the fundamental string background originally found in [39], up to a constant gauge shift in the *B*-field.

For this string background, in a manner similar to the null-wave case, we obtain, at infinity,

$$K^{rt}[\partial_t] \approx -\partial_r H(r), \qquad K^{rt}[\tilde{\partial}^z] \approx \partial_r H(r), \qquad B^r \approx 0.$$
 (4.33)

Therefore, the nontrivial momenta are

$$P_t = Q[\partial_t] = -\int dz \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-3}} d\Omega_{D-3} R^{D-3} \partial_r H = (D-4) \gamma_D (2\pi R_z) \Omega_{D-3} = n_D, \quad (4.34)$$

$$\tilde{P}^{z} = Q[\tilde{\partial}^{z}] = \int dz \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-3}} d\Omega_{D-3} R^{D-3} \partial_{r} H = -(D-4) \gamma_{D} (2\pi R_{z}) \Omega_{D-3} = -n_{D}. \quad (4.35)$$

As these are the only non-zero components, the ADM momentum in the string background becomes

$$P_A^{(\text{string})} = n_D \left(0, -1, 0, \dots, 0; +1, 0, \dots, 0 \right).$$
(4.36)

This is the expected result: our global charge formula is covariant under global $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ transformations, so the ADM momentum in the string background should be related to that in the null-wave background by an $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ rotation, $\Lambda_A{}^B$, which corresponds to the *T*-duality along the *z* direction,

$$P_A^{(\text{string})} = \Lambda_A{}^B P_B^{(\text{wave})}, \qquad \tilde{R}_z = \frac{l_s^2}{R_z}.$$
(4.37)

Further, from this duality relation, we identify $n_{10} = 1/R_z = (2\pi \tilde{R}_z) \times (2\pi l_s^2)^{-1}$ for D = 10, which is the correct known mass for a fundamental string winding in the z direction.

Before proceeding further to the next example, let us comment on two aspects of the ADM momentum.

• *String winding charge.* We can identify the well-known string winding charge (along z direction) given by

$$Q_{\rm F1} \propto \int_{S^{D-3}_{\infty}} e^{-2\Phi} *_D H,$$
 (4.38)

as the global charge, $Q[\tilde{\partial}^z]$, for the winding direction \tilde{z} , i.e. ADM momentum along the dual direction. Here, let us focus on a spacetime of toroidal topology, $\mathcal{M} = S_z \times \mathbb{R}^{D-2}$, such that a string is winding along the compactified z direction. The momentum in the dual \tilde{z} direction reads

$$\tilde{P}^{z} = Q[\tilde{\partial}^{z}] = 2 \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{tr} \, e^{-2\Phi} \, \sqrt{|G|} \, K^{tr}[\tilde{\partial}^{z}] \,. \tag{4.39}$$

By using the formula (4.6), the DFT-Noether potential becomes, restricted on the section,

$$K^{\mu\nu}[\tilde{\partial}^z] = -H^{\mu\nu z} \,. \tag{4.40}$$

Therefore, the ADM momentum becomes

$$\tilde{P}^{z} = Q[\tilde{\partial}^{z}] = -\int dz \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-3}} d^{D-3}\theta \,\varepsilon_{trz\theta_{1}\cdots\theta_{D-3}} \,e^{-2\Phi} \sqrt{|G|} \,G^{t\rho} \,G^{r\sigma} \,G^{z\delta} \,H_{\rho\sigma\delta}$$

$$= 2\pi R_{z} \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-3}} d^{D-3}\theta \,e^{-2\Phi} \sqrt{|G|} \,\varepsilon_{tzr\theta_{1}\cdots\theta_{D-3}} \,G^{t\mu} \,G^{z\nu} \,G^{r\rho} \,H_{\mu\nu\rho}$$

$$= 2\pi R_{z} \int_{S_{\infty}^{D-3}} d\Omega_{D-3} \,e^{-2\Phi} \,*_{D} H \,, \qquad (4.41)$$

where θ_a (a = 1, ..., D - 3) are angular coordinates. Namely, the well-known flux integral for the string winding charge (in the z direction) precisely matches with the quasi-local ADM momentum in the \tilde{z} -direction. This supports the idea [42] that strings are waves in doubled spacetimes.

• Physical ADM momentum. Let us consider a constant shift of the *B*-field in the string background (4.30); $B_{tz} \rightarrow B_{tz} + 1 + c$ where c is a constant. After this $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ rotation to a new solution, we can show that the conserved global charges, $Q[\partial_A]$, become

$$Q[\partial_A] = n_D (0, -1, 0, \dots, 0; -c, 0, \dots, 0).$$
(4.42)

Then, if c is positive, $Q[\partial_t]$ is negative, and this suggests that $Q[\partial_t]$ is not physically reasonable as a definition of the mass. On the other hand, we can show that the ADM momentum, defined in (4.8), is independent of the parameter, c,

$$P_A^{(\text{string})} = n_D \left(0, -1, 0, \dots, 0; +1, 0, \dots, 0 \right), \tag{4.43}$$

and the ADM energy, $P_t^{(\text{string})}$, is always positive.

4.4 Non-Riemannian geometry T-dual to fundamental string

Now, in order to obtain a non-Riemannian background, we further perform double Tduality transformations along the isometric t- and z-directions (see (5.23) in [36] for the explicit form). Through the $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ rotations,¹¹ the $(t, z, \tilde{t}, \tilde{z})$ part of the generalized metric, \mathcal{H}_{AB} , has the following form:

$$\begin{pmatrix} c(2+cH) & 0 & 0 & -(1+cH) \\ 0 & -c(2+cH) & -(1+cH) & 0 \\ 0 & -(1+cH) & -H & 0 \\ -(1+cH) & 0 & 0 & H \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.44)

Then, in the $c \to 0$ limit, the upper-left (2×2) block vanishes which would correspond to the inverse of the Riemannian metric. Namely, this background becomes singular in the conventional Riemannian sense, and accordingly is called a non-Riemannian background [36].

In this background, from the asymptotic form

$$K^{tr}[\partial_t] \approx -c \,\partial_r H(r) \,, \qquad K^{tr}[\tilde{\partial}^z] \approx -c^2 \,\partial_r H(r) \,, \qquad B^r \approx 0 \,,$$
(4.45)

we obtain the ADM 2D-momentum for the non-Riemannian (n-R) background,¹²

$$Q^{(n-R)}[\partial_A] = n_D(0, c^2, 0, \dots, 0; c, 0, 0, \dots, 0), \qquad (4.46)$$

$$P_A^{(n-R)} = n_D \left(0, c^2, 0, \dots, 0; \frac{c}{2+c}, 0, 0, \dots, 0 \right) .$$
(4.47)

In this case, the ADM energy, which depends on the parameter, c, can have a negative value.

¹¹Note that the $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ rotation here may not correspond to the traditional T-duality rotation. In backgrounds with isometries, we can choose the coordinates, $x^A = (\tilde{x}_a, x^a, \tilde{x}_i, x^i)$ $(a = 1, \ldots, D - n,$ $i = D - n + 1, \ldots, D)$, such that the background fields are independent of \tilde{x}_a and $x^I = (\tilde{x}_i, x^i)$. In such backgrounds, a global $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ rotation, $\mathcal{H}_{AB} \to O_A{}^C O_B{}^D \mathcal{H}_{CD}$ with $O_A{}^B = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & O_I{}^J \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbf{O}(D, D)$ (keeping the coordinates fixed), transforms the equation of motion of DFT covariantly. We used this rotation as a solution generating method. For discussions of related subtle issues, see [55, 56].

¹²For the non-Riemannian case, in order to calculate the ADM momentum explicitly, we need to use a general formula (A.4), instead of (4.6). Further, since we cannot define $b_{\mu\nu}$ for the non-Riemannian case, the ADM momentum should be defined using a different parametrization the generalized metric, see e.g. [57].

4.5 Reissner-Nordström black hole

As a simplest example in the YM-coupled DFT, let us consider the Reissner-Nordström black hole,

$$ds^{2} = -f(r) dt^{2} + f^{-1}(r) dr^{2} + r^{2} d\Omega_{D-2}^{2}, \qquad f(r) := 1 - \frac{2\mu}{r^{D-3}} + \frac{q^{2}}{r^{2(D-3)}}, \qquad \Phi = 0,$$
(4.48)

$$A = -\frac{2g_{\rm YM}Q}{r^{D-3}} \,\mathrm{d}t\,, \qquad B_{\mu\nu} = 0\,, \qquad \mu := \frac{M}{2(D-2)\,\Omega_{D-2}}\,, \qquad q^2 := \frac{2(D-3)\,Q^2}{(D-2)}\,.$$
(4.49)

The doubled vector potential satisfies (2.43) and is parametrized by $V_A = (0, A_{\mu})$. Consequently, we have $(P\mathcal{F}\bar{P})^{[\mu\nu]} = -f^{\mu\nu} = -G^{\mu\rho}G^{\nu\sigma}(\partial_{\rho}A_{\sigma} - \partial_{\sigma}A_{\rho})$, see (3.18) of [6].

In this background, the global charge (3.56) becomes

$$Q[X] = 2 \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{tr} \sqrt{|G|} \left(K^{[tr]} + 2\xi^{[t}B^{r]} - 4g_{\mathrm{YM}}^{-2} f^{tr} A_t \xi^t \right).$$
(4.50)

From the asymptotic behaviour, $f^{tr}A_t \propto r^{-(2D-5)}$, the last term does not contribute to the surface integral. The nontrivial contributions come from

$$K^{tr}[\partial_t] \approx 2(D-3)\,\mu\,r^{-(D-2)}\,, \qquad B^r \approx 2\,\mu\,r^{-(D-2)}\,, \qquad (4.51)$$

such that we can recover the correct ADM mass,¹³

$$P_t = Q[\partial_t] = 2(D-2)\,\Omega_{D-2}\,\mu = M\,.$$
(4.52)

4.6 Black five-brane

Here, we consider the black 5-brane, whose background reads [40]:

$$ds^{2} = -\frac{\left(1 - \frac{r_{+}^{2}}{r^{2}}\right)}{\left(1 - \frac{r_{-}^{2}}{r^{2}}\right)}dt^{2} + \frac{dr^{2}}{\left(1 - \frac{r_{+}^{2}}{r^{2}}\right)\left(1 - \frac{r_{-}^{2}}{r^{2}}\right)} + r^{2}d\Omega_{3}^{2} + \sum_{s=1}^{5}(dz^{s})^{2}, \qquad (4.53)$$

$$e^{-2\Phi} = 1 - \frac{r_{-}^2}{r^2}, \qquad \mathrm{d}B = Q\,\epsilon_3, \qquad Q := r_+r_-,$$
(4.54)

where ϵ_3 is the volume element on the unit 3-sphere, satisfying $\int_{S^3} \epsilon_3 = 2\pi^2$, and r_{\pm} is the radius of the outer and the inner horizons. In order to make the conserved charges finite, we assumed that the z^s -directions to be a five-torus with the volume, V_{T^5} . In the extremal limit, $r_+ \to r_-$, this background approaches that of the NS5-brane.

In the Cartesian coordinates, we obtain the asymptotic form,

$$K^{tr}[\partial_t] \approx \frac{2(r_+^2 - r_-^2)}{r^3}, \qquad B^r \approx \frac{r_+^2 + r_-^2}{r^3}.$$
 (4.55)

¹³If we make a constant shift in the gauge field, $A_{\mu} \to A_{\mu} + a_{\mu}$, the $f^{tr}A_t$ term also gives a contribution to the ADM mass; $Q[\partial_t] \to Q[\partial_t] - 8(D-3) \Omega_{D-2} g_{YM}^{-1} Q a_t$, which depends on the free parameter, a_t . Like the definition of the ADM momentum given in (4.8), we can define a gauge invariant combination, $\hat{P}_t := P_t + 8(D-3) \Omega_{D-2} g_{YM}^{-1} Q A_t$.

As it is expected, the only non-vanishing component of the ADM momentum is the ADM energy,

$$P_t = Q[\partial_t] = \int d^5 z \int_{S^3_{\infty}} d\Omega_3 \left(3r_+^2 - r_-^2 \right) = V_{T^5} \, 2\pi^2 \left(3r_+^2 - r_-^2 \right), \tag{4.56}$$

which reproduces the known result, (3.14) in [58], especially the mass of the NS5-brane as the extremal limit, $r_{\pm} \rightarrow N^{1/2} l_s$. Note that the ADM momentum is timelike in this background,

$$(\mathcal{H}^{(0)})^{AB} P_A P_B < 0. (4.57)$$

As expected, unlike the case of the fundamental string, the charge of the NS5-brane does not appear as the ADM momentum. The charge of the NS5-brane will appear as the NUT charge in doubled spacetime since it is T-dual to the Kaluza-Klein monopole, which has the NUT charge. Another possibility is that, as discussed in [59, 60], since monopoles are simultaneously interpreted as null waves in the 'Exceptional Field Theory', it may be possible to describe the charge of the NS5-brane as an ADM momentum in the extended spacetime.

4.7 Linear dilaton background

Finally, we demonstrate that our general formula (3.42) is also applicable for a nonasymptotically flat background by adding a suitable counterterm as a boundary action.

As an example of a non-asymptotically flat background, consider the asymptotically linear dilaton background, which can be obtained by taking a decoupling limit and performing a coordinate transformation [41]:

$$ds^{2} = -f(r) dt^{2} + \frac{Nl_{s}^{2}}{r^{2}f(r)} dr^{2} + Nl_{s}^{2} d\Omega_{3}^{2} + \sum_{s=1}^{5} (dz^{s})^{2}, \qquad (4.58)$$

$$e^{2\Phi} = \frac{Nl_s^2}{r^2}, \qquad \mathrm{d}B = Q\,\epsilon_3, \qquad f(r) := 1 - \frac{r_0^2}{r^2}.$$
 (4.59)

Here, r_0 is the corresponds to the outer horizon and N corresponds to the number of the five-branes.

In this case, we have

$$K^{tr}[\partial_t] = \frac{r^2}{Nl_s^2} \,\partial_r f(r) \,, \qquad B^r = -\frac{4r}{Nl_s^2} \,f(r) - \frac{r^2}{Nl_s^2} \,\partial_r f(r) \,. \tag{4.60}$$

Since the constant term in B^r gives a divergent value to the conserved charge, we add the following boundary term to the action:

$$S_0 = -\int_{\mathbb{R}_t \times \partial \mathcal{M}} \sqrt{h} \, e^{-2\Phi} \, b_0 \,. \tag{4.61}$$

Here, h is the induced metric on the boundary, $\mathbb{R}_t \times \partial \mathcal{M}$, which is in our case a constant r surface, and b_0 is a function of h. This corresponds to the shift in B^A by

$$B^A \to \bar{B}^A := B^A + b_0 \,\hat{n}^A \,,$$
 (4.62)

where $\hat{n}^A := \mathcal{H}^{AB} n_A$ and n_A denote the unit normal vector at the boundary, $\mathcal{H}^{AB} n_A n_B = 1.^{14}$ In the present case, its asymptotic form becomes $\hat{n}^A \partial_A \approx \partial_r$. Thus, the shift simply changes B^r component as

$$B^r \to \bar{B}^r = B^r + b_0 \,. \tag{4.63}$$

Here, we simply choose b_0 as the minus of the leading term in B^r , evaluated on the extremal background, $r_0 = 0$; $b_0 = 4/(N^{1/2}l_s)$. We then obtain

$$K^{tr}[\partial_t] + \bar{B}^r \approx \frac{2r_0^2}{Nl_s^2} \frac{1}{r}.$$
 (4.64)

Therefore, the ADM mass, which is the only non-vanishing component of the ADM momentum, becomes

$$Q[\partial_t] = \int d^5 z \int_{S^3_{\infty}} d\Omega_3 \, e^{-2d} \left(K^{tr}[\partial_t] + \bar{B}^r \right) = 2r_0^2 \,\Omega_3 \, V_{T^5} \,. \tag{4.65}$$

This result matches with (138) in [61], where the mass was obtained from an approach of Brown and York [32] as well as of Hawking and Horowitz [62]. See also (6.17) of [63], where another approach was used.

5 Discussion

In this paper, we formulated the conserved Noether current and associated global charges of the massless sector of string theory in the DFT approach. The result is manifestly O(D, D)-covariant. We checked the result against various string theory backgrounds, not only geometric but also non-geometric, and found that the result yields the right answers in all cases.

There are further directions our result can be extended. One would like to include the R-R sector fields and also to substantiate fermionic Noether currents and fermionic global charges as odd-grading part of supersymmetric asymptotic symmetries in superstring theories.

The most interesting and important applications of our result would be for nongeometric backgrounds, either from exotic branes or exotic fluxes. As a step torward this goal, we also apply our formula to the exotic 5^2_2 -brane background [64–66],

$$ds^{2} = H(r) \left(dr^{2} + r^{2} d\theta^{2} \right) + H(r) K^{-1}(r,\theta) dx_{89}^{2} + dx_{03\dots7}^{2}, \qquad H(r) := \sigma \ln(r_{c}/r),$$

$$(5.1)$$

$$e^{2\Phi} = H(r) K^{-1}(r,\theta), \qquad B_{89} = -K^{-1}(r,\theta) \theta \sigma, \qquad K(r,\theta) := H^{2}(r) + \sigma^{2} \theta^{2}, \quad (5.2)$$

¹⁴Note that n_A is defined through Stokes' theorem for an arbitrary vector, K^A ,

$$\int \mathrm{d}^D x \,\partial_A \left(e^{-2d} K^A \right) = \oint \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x \, e^{-2d} n_A \, K^A \,.$$

We note that $n^A = \mathcal{J}^{AB} n_B$ is different from \hat{n}^A appearing in (4.62). Similarly, the normal vector, $\hat{n}^k \partial_k$, appearing in (4.10) should be also understood as the *D*-dimensional components of \hat{n}^A .

where $\sigma := R_8 R_9 / (2\pi l_s^2)$. In this background, we obtain

$$K^{tr} = 0, \qquad B^r = -\partial_r H^{-1}(r), \qquad (5.3)$$

and the ADM mass is obtained as

$$Q[\partial_t] = -\int_{T_{3456789}} \mathrm{d}^7 z \int \mathrm{d}\theta \, r \, H^{-1}(r) \, \partial_r H(r) = 2\pi\sigma \, V_{T_{3456789}} \, H^{-1}(r) \,. \tag{5.4}$$

This agrees with the result in [65, 66], and can be viewed alternative derivation starting from our manifestly $\mathbf{O}(D, D)$ covariant formulation. If we follow the ad hoc procedure in [65, 66], $H(r) \to 1$ as $r \to \infty$, we obtain the known ADM mass for the 5²₂-brane background,

$$Q[\partial_t] = 2\pi\sigma \, V_{T_{3456789}} = l_s^{-1} \, \frac{R_3 \cdots R_7 (R_8 R_9)^2}{g_s^2 \, l_s^9} \,. \tag{5.5}$$

We intend to report our further progress in the above directions in future works.

Acknowledgments

We thank Dongsu Bak, Masafumi Fukuma, Euihun Joung, Wontae Kim and Sang-Heon Yi for helpful discussions. We also thank anonymous referee for constructive suggestions. This work was supported in part by the National Research Foundation of Korea through the Grants 2013R1A1A1A05005747 and 2015K1A3A1A21000302 for JHP, and through the Grants 2005-0093843, 2010-220-C00003 and 2012K2A1A9055280 for SJR, WR and YS.

A DFT-Noether potential

Here, we obtain explicit expressions for the DFT-Noether potential defined in (3.27):

$$K^{AB}[X] = 4 \left(\bar{P}^{C[A} P^{B]D} - P^{C[A} \bar{P}^{B]D} \right) \left(\partial_C X_D + \Gamma_{CDE} X^E \right).$$
(A.1)

Using the identity,

$$4\left(\bar{P}^{AC}P^{BD} - P^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD}\right)\Gamma_{CDE}$$

$$= 8\left(\bar{P}^{AC}P^{BD} - P^{AC}\bar{P}^{BD}\right)\left[\left(P\partial_{C}P\bar{P}\right)_{[DE]} + \left(\bar{P}_{[D}{}^{F}\bar{P}_{E]}{}^{G} - P_{[D}{}^{F}P_{E]}{}^{G}\right)\partial_{F}P_{GC}\right]$$

$$= 4\left[2\bar{P}^{C[A}\left(P\partial_{C}P\bar{P}\right)^{B]}{}_{E} + 2P^{C[A}\left(P\partial_{C}P\bar{P}\right)^{B]}{}_{E}^{B]} - \mathcal{H}_{E}{}^{C}\left(P\partial_{C}P\bar{P}\right)^{[AB]} + \left(P\partial_{E}P\bar{P}\right)^{(AB)}\right]$$

$$= -2\mathcal{H}^{C[A}\mathcal{H}^{B]D}\partial_{C}\mathcal{H}_{DE} + 2\partial^{[A}\mathcal{H}^{B]}{}_{E} - \mathcal{H}_{E}{}^{C}\mathcal{H}^{[A}{}_{D}\partial_{C}\mathcal{H}^{B]D} + \partial_{E}\mathcal{H}^{AB}, \qquad (A.2)$$

the DFT-Noether potential becomes

$$K^{AB}[X] = -2 \mathcal{H}^{C[A} \left(\partial_C X^{B]} + \partial^{B]} X_C \right) - 2 \mathcal{H}^{C[A} \mathcal{H}^{B]D} \partial_C \mathcal{H}_{DE} X^E + 2 \partial^{[A} \mathcal{H}^{B]}{}_E X^E - \mathcal{H}_E{}^C \mathcal{H}^{[A}{}_D \partial_C \mathcal{H}^{B]D} X^E .$$
(A.3)

Then, further using a parametrization (4.7) and the strong constraint, $\tilde{\partial}^{\mu} = 0$, we obtain

$$K^{\mu\nu}[X] = -2 \mathcal{H}^{\rho[\mu} \left(\partial_{\rho} \xi^{\nu]} + \mathcal{H}^{\nu]D} \partial_{\rho} \mathcal{H}_{DE} X^{E} \right) - \mathcal{H}_{E}^{\rho} \mathcal{H}^{[\mu}{}_{D} \partial_{\rho} \mathcal{H}^{\nu]D} X^{E} .$$
(A.4)

Lastly, from the parametrization of the generalized metric (2.48), we can obtain the expression of (4.6).

B Fall-off behaviour at infinity in the asymptotically flat case

Here, we show that the left-hand side of (3.35), $e^{-2d}\widehat{\Theta}^A(d, P, \delta d, \delta P)$, indeed vanishes in the asymptotically flat background. Using the fall-off behaviour (4.5) and the explicit form of $e^{-2d}\widehat{\Theta}^A(d, P, \delta d, \delta P)$,

$$e^{-2d}\widehat{\Theta}^{A}(d, P, \delta d, \delta P) = -4\,\partial_{B}(e^{-2d}\,\mathcal{H}^{AB})\,\delta d + e^{-2d}\,\Gamma_{BC}{}^{A}\,\delta\mathcal{H}^{BC}\,,\tag{B.1}$$

we obtain

$$e^{-2d} \widehat{\Theta}^A(d, P, \delta d, \delta P) = \mathcal{O}(r^{2\alpha - 1}).$$
(B.2)

Further, since the integral measure at the spatial infinity behaves as $d^{D-2}x_{AB} \sim \mathcal{O}(r^{D-2})$ for a background with coordinates (4.2) (which includes the Schwarzschild black hole), assuming $\alpha = -(D-3)$, we obtain

$$2 \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{AB} \, e^{-2d} \, X^{[A} \,\widehat{\Theta}^{B]}(d, P, \delta d, \delta P) = \mathcal{O}(r^{-(D-3)}) \,. \tag{B.3}$$

On the other hand, for a background with coordinates (4.3) (which includes the *p*-brane or the null-wave background), we have $d^{D-2}x_{AB} \sim \mathcal{O}(r^{D-p-2})$. Assuming $\alpha = -(D-p-3)$, we get

$$2 \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{AB} \, e^{-2d} \, X^{[A} \,\widehat{\Theta}^{B]}(d, P, \delta d, \delta P) = \mathcal{O}(r^{-(D-p-3)}) \,. \tag{B.4}$$

Therefore, in both asymptotically flat backgrounds, $e^{-2d}\widehat{\Theta}^A(d, P, \delta d, \delta P)$ does not give any contribution to the global charge. This validates the approximation (3.46).

C Conserved global charge in Einstein frame

Our formula (3.42) for the conserved global charge, restricted on the section, can be summarized as

$$Q[X] = \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{\mu\nu} \sqrt{|G|} \, e^{-2\Phi} \left(K^{\mu\nu}[X] + 2X^{[\mu} B^{\nu]} \right), \tag{C.1}$$

$$K^{\mu\nu}[X] = 2\,\xi^{[\mu;\nu]} - H^{\mu\nu\rho}\,\zeta_\rho\,, \qquad B^\mu = 2\,G^{\mu\nu}\left(2\partial_\nu\Phi - \partial_\nu\ln\sqrt{|G|}\right) - \partial_\nu G^{\mu\nu}\,, \qquad (C.2)$$

where we parametrized the O(D, D)-covariant DFT field variables in terms of the conventional Riemannian fields in string frame. In this appendix, we obtain the corresponding expression in terms of the Einstein frame metric.

In order to obtain the expression, we use the definition of the Einstein frame metric,

$$G_{\mu\nu}^{(\text{string})} = e^{\frac{4}{D-2}\Phi}G_{\mu\nu}^{(\text{E})}, \qquad (C.3)$$

to rewrite the DFT-Noether potential, $K^{\mu\nu}$, and $2X^{[\mu}B^{\nu]}$. The DFT-Noether potential can be rewritten as

$$\left[2\xi^{[\mu;\nu]} - H^{\mu\nu\rho}\zeta_{\rho}\right]^{(\text{string})} = e^{-\frac{4}{D-2}\Phi} \left[2\xi^{[\mu;\nu]} - e^{-\frac{8}{D-2}\Phi}H^{\mu\nu\rho}\zeta_{\rho} + \frac{8}{D-2}\xi^{[\mu}\partial^{\nu]}\Phi\right]^{(\text{E})}, \quad (C.4)$$

where an extra dilaton term appeared inside the bracket. On the other hand, rewriting of $2X^{[\mu}B^{\nu]}$ also produces an additional dilaton term, and they are cancelled with each other. We then obtain the expression of conserved global charge in the Einstein frame:

$$Q[X] = \int_{\partial \mathcal{M}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{\mu\nu} \sqrt{|G^{(\mathrm{E})}|} \left(K^{\mu\nu}_{(\mathrm{E})}[X] + 2X^{[\mu} B^{\nu]}_{(\mathrm{E})} \right), \qquad (C.5)$$

$$K_{(E)}^{\mu\nu}[X] := \left[2\,\xi^{[\mu;\nu]} - e^{-\frac{8}{D-2}\Phi}\,H^{\mu\nu\rho}\,\zeta_{\rho}\right]^{(E)}, \qquad B_{(E)}^{\mu} := -2\,G_{(E)}^{\mu\nu}\,\partial_{\nu}\ln\sqrt{|G^{(E)}|} - \partial_{\nu}G_{(E)}^{\mu\nu}.$$
(C.6)

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- W. Siegel, Superspace duality in low-energy superstrings, Phys. Rev. D 48 (1993) 2826 [hep-th/9305073] [INSPIRE].
- [2] C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Double Field Theory, JHEP 09 (2009) 099 [arXiv:0904.4664]
 [INSPIRE].
- [3] C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, The Gauge algebra of double field theory and Courant brackets, JHEP 09 (2009) 090 [arXiv:0908.1792] [INSPIRE].
- [4] O. Hohm, C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Background independent action for double field theory, JHEP 07 (2010) 016 [arXiv:1003.5027] [INSPIRE].
- [5] O. Hohm, C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Generalized metric formulation of double field theory, JHEP 08 (2010) 008 [arXiv:1006.4823] [INSPIRE].
- [6] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Double field formulation of Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Lett. B 701 (2011) 260 [arXiv:1102.0419] [INSPIRE].
- [7] K.-S. Choi and J.-H. Park, Standard Model as a Double Field Theory, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **115** (2015) 171603 [arXiv:1506.05277] [INSPIRE].
- [8] O. Hohm and S.K. Kwak, Double Field Theory Formulation of Heterotic Strings, JHEP 06 (2011) 096 [arXiv:1103.2136] [INSPIRE].
- [9] O.A. Bedoya, D. Marques and C. Núñez, Heterotic α'-corrections in Double Field Theory, JHEP 12 (2014) 074 [arXiv:1407.0365] [INSPIRE].
- [10] K. Lee, Quadratic α' -corrections to heterotic double field theory, Nucl. Phys. **B 899** (2015) 594 [arXiv:1504.00149] [INSPIRE].
- [11] R.M. Wald, Black hole entropy is the Noether charge, Phys. Rev. D 48 (1993) 3427
 [gr-qc/9307038] [INSPIRE].
- [12] V. Iyer and R.M. Wald, Some properties of Noether charge and a proposal for dynamical black hole entropy, Phys. Rev. D 50 (1994) 846 [gr-qc/9403028] [INSPIRE].
- [13] V. Iyer and R.M. Wald, A Comparison of Noether charge and Euclidean methods for computing the entropy of stationary black holes, Phys. Rev. D 52 (1995) 4430
 [gr-qc/9503052] [INSPIRE].

- [14] R.L. Arnowitt, S. Deser and C.W. Misner, The Dynamics of general relativity, Gen. Rel. Grav. 40 (2008) 1997 [gr-qc/0405109] [INSPIRE].
- [15] T. Regge and C. Teitelboim, Role of Surface Integrals in the Hamiltonian Formulation of General Relativity, Annals Phys. 88 (1974) 286 [INSPIRE].
- [16] M. Henneaux and C. Teitelboim, Hamiltonian treatment of asymptotically anti-de Sitter spaces, Phys. Lett. B 142 (1984) 355 [INSPIRE].
- [17] J.D. Brown and M. Henneaux, On the Poisson Brackets of Differentiable Generators in Classical Field Theory, J. Math. Phys. 27 (1986) 489 [INSPIRE].
- [18] J.D. Brown and M. Henneaux, Central Charges in the Canonical Realization of Asymptotic Symmetries: An Example from Three-Dimensional Gravity, Commun. Math. Phys. 104 (1986) 207 [INSPIRE].
- [19] P.S. Jang, Note on cosmic censorship, Phys. Rev. D 20 (1979) 834 [INSPIRE].
- [20] M. Cvetič, S. Griffies and S.-J. Rey, Static domain walls in N = 1 supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 381 (1992) 301 [hep-th/9201007] [INSPIRE].
- [21] M. Cvetič, S. Griffies and S.-J. Rey, Nonperturbative stability of supergravity and superstring vacua, Nucl. Phys. B 389 (1993) 3 [hep-th/9206004] [INSPIRE].
- [22] D. Bak, D. Cangemi and R. Jackiw, Energy momentum conservation in general relativity, Phys. Rev. D 49 (1994) 5173 [Erratum ibid. D 52 (1995) 3753] [hep-th/9310025] [INSPIRE].
- [23] S.-J. Rey, Classical and quantum aspects of BPS black holes in N = 2, D = 4 heterotic string compactifications, Nucl. Phys. B 508 (1997) 569 [hep-th/9610157] [INSPIRE].
- [24] G. Barnich and F. Brandt, Covariant theory of asymptotic symmetries, conservation laws and central charges, Nucl. Phys. B 633 (2002) 3 [hep-th/0111246] [INSPIRE].
- [25] G. Barnich, Boundary charges in gauge theories: Using Stokes theorem in the bulk, Class. Quant. Grav. 20 (2003) 3685 [hep-th/0301039] [INSPIRE].
- [26] G. Barnich and G. Compere, Surface charge algebra in gauge theories and thermodynamic integrability, J. Math. Phys. 49 (2008) 042901 [arXiv:0708.2378] [INSPIRE].
- [27] R.B. Mann and D. Marolf, Holographic renormalization of asymptotically flat spacetimes, Class. Quant. Grav. 23 (2006) 2927 [hep-th/0511096] [INSPIRE].
- [28] R.B. Mann, D. Marolf and A. Virmani, Covariant Counterterms and Conserved Charges in Asymptotically Flat Spacetimes, Class. Quant. Grav. 23 (2006) 6357 [gr-qc/0607041]
 [INSPIRE].
- [29] R.B. Mann, D. Marolf, R. McNees and A. Virmani, On the Stress Tensor for Asymptotically Flat Gravity, Class. Quant. Grav. 25 (2008) 225019 [arXiv:0804.2079] [INSPIRE].
- [30] S. Fischetti, W. Kelly and D. Marolf, Conserved Charges in Asymptotically (Locally) AdS Spacetimes, arXiv:1211.6347 [INSPIRE].
- [31] D.S. Berman, E.T. Musaev and M.J. Perry, Boundary Terms in Generalized Geometry and doubled field theory, Phys. Lett. B 706 (2011) 228 [arXiv:1110.3097] [INSPIRE].
- [32] J.D. Brown and J.W. York Jr., Quasilocal energy and conserved charges derived from the gravitational action, Phys. Rev. D 47 (1993) 1407 [gr-qc/9209012] [INSPIRE].
- [33] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Differential geometry with a projection: Application to double field theory, JHEP 04 (2011) 014 [arXiv:1011.1324] [INSPIRE].

- [34] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Stringy differential geometry, beyond Riemann, Phys. Rev. D 84 (2011) 044022 [arXiv:1105.6294] [INSPIRE].
- [35] J.-H. Park, Comments on double field theory and diffeomorphisms, JHEP 06 (2013) 098 [arXiv:1304.5946] [INSPIRE].
- [36] K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Covariant action for a string in "doubled yet gauged" spacetime, Nucl. Phys. B 880 (2014) 134 [arXiv:1307.8377] [INSPIRE].
- [37] W. Kim, S. Kulkarni and S.-H. Yi, Quasilocal Conserved Charges in a Covariant Theory of Gravity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 111 (2013) 081101 [Erratum ibid. 112 (2014) 079902]
 [arXiv:1306.2138] [INSPIRE].
- [38] S. Hyun, S.-A. Park and S.-H. Yi, Quasi-local charges and asymptotic symmetry generators, JHEP 06 (2014) 151 [arXiv:1403.2196] [INSPIRE].
- [39] A. Dabholkar, G.W. Gibbons, J.A. Harvey and F. Ruiz Ruiz, Superstrings and Solitons, Nucl. Phys. B 340 (1990) 33 [INSPIRE].
- [40] G.T. Horowitz and A. Strominger, Black strings and P-branes, Nucl. Phys. B 360 (1991) 197 [INSPIRE].
- [41] J.M. Maldacena and A. Strominger, Semiclassical decay of near extremal five-branes, JHEP 12 (1997) 008 [hep-th/9710014] [INSPIRE].
- [42] J. Berkeley, D.S. Berman and F.J. Rudolph, Strings and Branes are Waves, JHEP 06 (2014) 006 [arXiv:1403.7198] [INSPIRE].
- [43] C.D.A. Blair, Conserved currents of Double Field Theory, arXiv:1507.07541 [INSPIRE]
- [44] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Incorporation of fermions into double field theory, JHEP 11 (2011) 025 [arXiv:1109.2035] [INSPIRE].
- [45] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Ramond-Ramond Cohomology and O(D, D) T-duality, JHEP 09 (2012) 079 [arXiv:1206.3478] [INSPIRE].
- [46] I. Jeon, K. Lee, J.-H. Park and Y. Suh, Stringy Unification of Type IIA and IIB Supergravities under N = 2 D = 10 Supersymmetric Double Field Theory, Phys. Lett. B 723 (2013) 245 [arXiv:1210.5078] [INSPIRE].
- [47] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Supersymmetric Double Field Theory: Stringy Reformulation of Supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 081501(R) [Erratum ibid. D 86 (2012) 089903]
 [arXiv:1112.0069] [INSPIRE].
- [48] W. Cho, J.J. Fernández-Melgarejo, I. Jeon and J.-H. Park, Supersymmetric gauged double field theory: systematic derivation by virtue of twist, JHEP 08 (2015) 084
 [arXiv:1505.01301] [INSPIRE].
- [49] M. Gualtieri, Generalized complex geometry, math.DG/0401221 [INSPIRE].
- [50] M. Graña, R. Minasian, M. Petrini and D. Waldram, *T-duality, Generalized Geometry and Non-Geometric Backgrounds*, JHEP 04 (2009) 075 [arXiv:0807.4527] [INSPIRE].
- [51] M. Garcia-Fernandez, Torsion-free generalized connections and Heterotic Supergravity, Commun. Math. Phys. 332 (2014) 89 [arXiv:1304.4294] [INSPIRE].
- [52] O. Hohm and B. Zwiebach, On the Riemann Tensor in Double Field Theory, JHEP 05 (2012) 126 [arXiv:1112.5296] [INSPIRE].
- [53] P.A.M. Dirac, General Theory of Relativity, Wiley, New York U.S.A. (1975).

- [54] R.L. Arnowitt, S. Deser and C.W. Misner, Dynamical Structure and Definition of Energy in General Relativity, Phys. Rev. 116 (1959) 1322 [INSPIRE].
- [55] M. Cederwall, The geometry behind double geometry, JHEP 09 (2014) 070
 [arXiv:1402.2513] [INSPIRE].
- [56] M. Cederwall, T-duality and non-geometric solutions from double geometry, Fortsch. Phys. 62 (2014) 942 [arXiv:1409.4463] [INSPIRE].
- [57] Y. Sakatani, Exotic branes and non-geometric fluxes, JHEP 03 (2015) 135
 [arXiv:1412.8769] [INSPIRE].
- [58] J.X. Lu, ADM masses for black strings and p-branes, Phys. Lett. B 313 (1993) 29
 [hep-th/9304159] [INSPIRE].
- [59] D.S. Berman and F.J. Rudolph, Branes are Waves and Monopoles, JHEP 05 (2015) 015 [arXiv:1409.6314] [INSPIRE].
- [60] D.S. Berman and F.J. Rudolph, Strings, Branes and the Self-dual Solutions of Exceptional Field Theory, JHEP 05 (2015) 130 [arXiv:1412.2768] [INSPIRE].
- [61] G. Clement, D. Gal'tsov and C. Leygnac, Black branes on the linear dilaton background, Phys. Rev. D 71 (2005) 084014 [hep-th/0412321] [INSPIRE].
- [62] S.W. Hawking and G.T. Horowitz, The Gravitational Hamiltonian, action, entropy and surface terms, Class. Quant. Grav. 13 (1996) 1487 [gr-qc/9501014] [INSPIRE].
- [63] R.B. Mann and R. McNees, Boundary Terms Unbound! Holographic Renormalization of Asymptotically Linear Dilaton Gravity, Class. Quant. Grav. 27 (2010) 065015
 [arXiv:0905.3848] [INSPIRE].
- [64] E. Lozano-Tellechea and T. Ortín, 7-branes and higher Kaluza-Klein branes, Nucl. Phys. B 607 (2001) 213 [hep-th/0012051] [INSPIRE].
- [65] J. de Boer and M. Shigemori, Exotic branes and non-geometric backgrounds, Phys. Rev. Lett. 104 (2010) 251603 [arXiv:1004.2521] [INSPIRE].
- [66] J. de Boer and M. Shigemori, Exotic Branes in String Theory, Phys. Rept. 532 (2013) 65 [arXiv:1209.6056] [INSPIRE].